Final Report: Knowledge Synthesis Grant

Hydraulic Fracturing and Public Policy*

Jennifer Winter (PI) Sarah Dobson Sophie Lorefice

The School of Public Policy University of Calgary

Report to the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada May 13, 2016

^{*} Thanks are owed to Brendan Frank, Curtis McKinney and Marina Spahlinger for excellent research assistance on this project.

Table of Contents

Brief Summary and Key Messagesii
What We Discoverediv
Key Themesiv
Context: Hydraulic Fracturing in Canada
Overview of Hydraulic Fracturing1
Where is Hydraulic Fracturing Occurring in Canada?
Implications
Methodology
Regulation of Hydraulic Fracturing in Canada
Federal Government and Nunavut
British Columbia
Alberta6
Saskatchewan
Manitoba
Ontario6
Quebec7
New Brunswick7
Nova Scotia
Prince Edward Island
Newfoundland and Labrador
Northwest Territories
Yukon9
Previously Identified Knowledge Gaps
Recent Advances in Knowledge
Environmental Effects
Economic, Community and Social Effects
Regulation and Governance
Hydraulic Fracturing and Public Policy21
Knowledge Gaps and Regulation
Public Knowledge and Public Trust
Knowledge Gaps, Policy Implications and Science-based Regulation
Knowledge Mobilization
Bibliography

Brief Summary and Key Messages

This knowledge synthesis explores policy pertaining to and regulation of hydraulic fracturing in the context of a continually evolving knowledge base. The technology itself has become quite contentious in Canada, with active development in western provinces, exploratory development in the north, and moratoria in the east. Our hope is that the research presented here will help improve public understanding of hydraulic fracturing, and lead to better public policy and regulation in Canada. We reviewed the academic literature, grey literature, and government and regulatory documents. Our findings reveal a number of key themes:

Theme 1: More Research is Needed

Our literature review revealed that there is an active academic community exploring the scientific aspects of hydraulic fracturing, including environmental and human health impacts. Knowledge gaps have been identified, and a significant amount of work is going towards closing the gaps. In some cases, the research is leading to the discovery of additional knowledge gaps and areas for further research. This speaks to the difficulty of forming policy and regulations aimed at mitigating the negative effects of hydraulic fracturing in the presence of uncertainty about the size, scope and impact of those effects. Compounding this difficulty is that research into the socioeconomic effects has not progressed. We were unable to find research quantifying costs or benefits, or evaluating net benefits. This places politicians, policy-makers and the public at a significant disadvantage in evaluating whether the benefits of hydraulic fracturing justify the costs.

Theme 2: Risk versus Reward

The different treatment of hydraulic fracturing across Canada has revealed differing perceptions of risk and different risk tolerances. Provinces with previous oil and gas development are more welcoming of hydraulic fracturing, in part due to already robust regulatory systems and experience with the tangible economic benefits of hydrocarbon development. Implicit in this decision is a choice that the benefits justify the costs. In contrast, provinces and territories less familiar with oil and gas development convened review panels or strategic assessments of hydraulic fracturing to identify risk, costs and benefits. In many cases, the question of whether the risk is worth the reward has not been settled.

Theme 3: Policy and Regulation: Limited Linkages to Science

In reviewing government and regulatory documents from across Canada, we discovered that there is limited or no reference to the relevant academic literature. The exception to this is the report produced by the Council of Canadian Academies evaluating shale gas in Canada, the government-initiated review panels of hydraulic fracturing in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, and Quebec's strategic environmental assessment of shale gas. While regulation and government policy is undoubtedly based on scientific evidence, the lack of explicit link undermines the credibility of both.

Theme 4: Public Trust and Confidence

Public discussion of hydraulic fracturing often characterises the technology as "good" or "bad"; many groups are vehemently opposed to its use because of perceived environmental costs and the uncertainty around the risks. In part, this opposition stems from a lack of confidence in policy and regulation, and is not surprising, given that our understanding of the consequences (good and bad) of hydraulic fracturing is evolving. The review panels are an important step in gaining and maintaining public trust and confidence, but continued communication to affected groups is also key.

Executive Summary

Hydraulic fracturing is becoming an increasingly important component of both oil and gas extraction in Canada, used to produce natural gas and light oil from tight and shale reservoirs. Production from these reservoirs currently accounts for approximately half of Canada's natural gas and light oil production. The Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers has stated that in 2014, fracturing occurred in 60 per cent of wells drilled in Saskatchewan, 70 per cent of wells in Alberta and 90 per cent of wells in British Columbia. With little history of the widespread use of this technique, questions concerning the safety of hydraulic fracturing have been raised across the country. Common areas of concern include groundwater contamination, wastewater disposal, and induced seismicity. Regulatory approaches differ significantly across the country, and these differing approaches have been informed by multiple sources of information on hydraulic fracturing, including government review panels, environmental assessments and research from academia and non-government organizations.

The opposing regulatory approaches found across Canada arguably make it difficult for average Canadians to know what to think about the risks of hydraulic fracturing in their communities and provinces. One consequence is a public, often passionate, debate about the merits of hydraulic fracturing conducted in an arena with competing information, historical data and reference materials. Moreover, the continually evolving scientific literature on the risks, costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing adds to the complexity of the issue. The opposing regulatory approaches also have a strong influence on investment and the distribution of economic activity and its associated benefits. It is becoming increasingly important to improve the knowledge and understanding the impact of widespread use of hydraulic fracturing on the range of public interest concerns from health and safety to market stability.

Our objective in this research is to synthesize the existing scientific information available and produce a synoptic overview of the issues and present these in the context of policy choices. We provide an objective summary of research to date, including academic literature, the grey literature, and regulatory and government documents. Based on this, we identify knowledge and policy gaps, and opine on why regulatory authorities and governments have been approving such a wide range of field practice and reporting, while reaching vastly different conclusions on the use of hydraulic fracturing.

The goal of this Knowledge Synthesis Grant report is to contribute insights to answering the question "What effects will the quest for energy and natural resources have on our society and our position on the world stage?" The research presented in this paper addresses the theme "What will be the cultural, environmental, economic, gender, political and social implications of the quest for and extraction, production and use of energy and natural resources in Canada?" and the subtheme "What could be the

cultural, social, economic and environmental impacts on different groups and communities of disruptive technologies for accessing and developing natural resources?"

What We Discovered

Despite numerous government-commissioned reports on the environmental and socio-economic effects of hydraulic fracturing, and the growth of academic research over the past decade, there are substantial knowledge gaps. Major reviews have been provided by the Council of Canadian Academies (CCA), the Canadian Water Network (CWN), and review panels in Nova Scotia and New Brunswick. The most significant knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing identified by the CCA, CWN and the two provincial review panels include a lack of baseline data, insufficient information on long-term cumulative effects, and a lack of region-specific information overall. Although a significant amount of additional research in both the academic and grey literature has been completed since the CCA report was released, these gaps continue to be emphasized. To a large extent, the new research is also unearthing new information that raises more questions than answers. For example, in many cases the research is leading to conflicting results for which explanations are sought. Results for one region raise questions about whether similar impacts are observable in others, and observations of negative environment and health outcomes with an insufficient understanding as to the causality of these outcomes.

As the complete study of hydraulic fracturing has many missing pieces, it is only logical that there will be consequent missing pieces in policy and regulation. Indeed, policy-makers and regulators are in a catch-22 situation: better understanding of the risks and costs of development requires both improved measurement and allowing further development, but it is difficult to effectively formulate policy and regulation without a fulsome understanding of risks, benefits and costs.

Key Themes

Theme 1: More Research is Needed

Our literature review revealed that there is an active academic community exploring the scientific aspects of hydraulic fracturing, including environmental and human health impacts. Knowledge gaps have been identified, and a significant amount of work is going towards closing the gaps. In some cases, the research is leading to the discovery of additional knowledge gaps and areas for further research. This speaks to the difficulty of forming policy and regulations aimed at mitigating the negative effects of hydraulic fracturing in the presence of uncertainty about the size, scope and impact of those effects. Compounding this difficulty is that research into the socioeconomic effects has not progressed. We were unable to find research quantifying costs or benefits, or evaluating net benefits. This places politicians, policy-makers and the public at a significant disadvantage in evaluating whether the benefits of hydraulic fracturing justify the costs.

Theme 2: Risk versus Reward

The different treatment of hydraulic fracturing across Canada has revealed differing perceptions of risk and different risk tolerances. Provinces with previous oil and gas development are more welcoming of hydraulic fracturing, in part due to already robust regulatory systems and experience with the tangible economic benefits of hydrocarbon development. Implicit in this decision is a choice that the benefits justify the costs. In contrast, provinces and territories less familiar with oil and gas development convened review panels or strategic assessments of hydraulic fracturing to identify risk, costs and benefits. In many cases, the question of whether the risk is worth the reward has not been settled.

Theme 3: Policy and Regulation: Limited Linkages to Science

In reviewing government and regulatory documents from across Canada, we discovered that there is limited or no reference to the relevant academic literature. The exception to this is the report produced by the Council of Canadian Academies evaluating shale gas in Canada, the government-initiated review panels of hydraulic fracturing in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, and Quebec's strategic environmental assessment of shale gas. While regulation and government policy is undoubtedly based on scientific evidence, the lack of explicit link undermines the credibility of both.

Theme 4: Public Trust and Confidence

Public discussion of hydraulic fracturing often characterises the technology as "good" or "bad"; many groups are vehemently opposed to its use because of perceived environmental costs and the uncertainty around the risks. In part, this opposition stems from a lack of confidence in policy and regulation, and is not surprising, given that our understanding of the consequences (good and bad) of hydraulic fracturing is evolving. The review panels are an important step in gaining and maintaining public trust and confidence, but continued communication to affected groups is also key.

Context: Hydraulic Fracturing in Canada

Natural resource development is a significant economic mover in Canada and energy – particularly the extraction of oil and natural gas – forms a critical part. Canada has vast hydrocarbon resources that we can develop and export but there are many regulatory and social hurdles to overcome. Public opinion on hydrocarbon resource development in Canada is divided and the opposing voices are loud. Of particular concern is the development of oil and gas resources using hydraulic fracturing. Hydraulic fracturing, or fracking as it is more commonly known, is a complex process used to access oil and gas resources that were previously unattainable due to their location in tight rock formations.

While hydraulic fracturing provides potential access to new reserves of oil and gas resources across the country, questions have been raised regarding the safety of the process, the legitimacy of regulatory processes and the effectiveness of regulations governing the development of hydrocarbons, and the potential negative effects on air, water, land and human health. As a result of these questions, which largely remain unanswered, hydraulic fracturing has become a target of the movement against hydrocarbon development in Canada. Objective, science-based information exists on the topic, but is it effectively informing regulation and government policy? What key information is missing from the discussion of hydraulic fracturing, and how is that affecting the policy and regulatory landscape in Canada? These are the key questions that we will address in this paper.

The primary objective of this paper is to understand how existing science-based, academic and grey literature about hydraulic fracturing, and how the knowledge gaps identified by this literature, are influencing and informing government policy about hydraulic fracturing and the regulatory process.

We begin the discussion of hydraulic fracturing with an overview of hydraulic fracturing, explaining the process and where hydraulic fracturing is taking place in Canada. We then discuss the implications of hydraulic fracturing for Canada, and describe the methodology used to explore how policy and regulation are informed by the scientific literature. We detail the regulation of hydraulic fracturing in Canada for each province and territory. Next we explore previously identified knowledge gaps by considering four major reports that have been released over the last two years. These four reports are from the CCA, the Nova Scotia Review Panel on Hydraulic Fracturing, the New Brunswick Review Panel on Hydraulic Fracturing and the Canadian Water Network. All four reports provided comprehensive overviews of existing literature and identified key knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing. We will then provide an overview of the literature that has advanced since the first report, from the CCA, was published. We will demonstrate which, if any, knowledge gaps have been filled and how the conversation has progressed. The literature will be summarized and organized into three categories that synthesize the knowledge gaps, the categories include: environment, economy and community, and regulation and governance. To conclude, we will describe how existing knowledge gaps on the topic of hydraulic fracturing have resulted in policy and regulatory gaps.

Overview of Hydraulic Fracturing

Hydraulic fracturing is a method of extracting oil and gas from low-permeability rock formations. The process involves drilling and completing a well (typically with a horizontal component) and then pumping fluid or gas into the wellbore to create pressure in the formation. This pressure results in the fracturing or cracking of rock. After the initial fractures are created the fracturing fluid is mixed with proppant (typically sand or ceramics of a specific size). The fracturing fluid and proppant is pumped down the wellbore and into the fractures in the rock, allowing the fractures to remain open after the

fracture fluid is removed. The "propped open" fractures release the oil or gas contained within the pores of the rock and create pathways through which oil or gas travels into the well, and from there to the surface to be marketed and sold.

Production of hydrocarbons via hydraulic fracturing has potential benefits and risks. Potential benefits include the extraction of oil and gas from unconventional resource plays characterized by low-permeability rock. These resources were previously unrecoverable using conventional vertical production wells, as the natural pathways in the rock are too tight to allow for movement of oil and gas without induced fractures. Hydraulic fracturing is also conducive to the use of multi-well drilling techniques, in which multiple horizontal wells are drilled from a single well-pad. This can greatly reduce the surface disturbance and the land impact of oil and gas production, particularly relative to production from vertical wells, which, for a similar production area, have to be spaced out and built on separate well pads. Natural gas is also perceived by some as a more environmentally friendly source of energy, particularly for electricity generation and heat, as it has a lower emissions-intensity than coal and fuel oil. For example, natural gas used across Canada emits an average of 52 kilograms of CO₂ per GJ of energy produced, while coal and heavy fuel oil produce averages of 88 and 76 kilograms per GJ respectively.¹ The lower emissions intensity of natural gas makes it more attractive as an energy source, and hence makes production of natural gas via hydraulic fracturing more appealing.

A number of potential risks are associated with hydraulic fracturing, including induced seismicity, groundwater contamination, the impact of water usage on local water supplies, greenhouse gas emissions, and waste disposal. In addition to the direct environmental impacts, there is concern that deterioration in local air and water quality may impact human health. The cumulative effects of all potential risks of hydraulic fracturing are also not well known, which creates uncertainty around the relative benefits and costs of the production technique.

Where is Hydraulic Fracturing Occurring in Canada?

Hydraulically fracturing is primarily used to produce natural gas and light oil from tight and shale reservoirs. Production from these reservoirs currently accounts for approximately half of Canada's natural gas and light oil production. Specifically, Canada's total natural gas production averaged 14.7 billion cubic feet (bcf) per day in 2014, of which 7.6 bcf per day was from shale and tight gas reservoirs in the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin [82]. Alberta is the largest producer of shale and tight gas (4.4 bcf per day), followed by British Columbia (3.1 bcf per day) and a small amount of production in Saskatchewan (0.1 bcf per day). Tight light oil production in the Western Canadian Sedimentary basin was approximately 375,000 barrels per day in 2014 [81]. The majority of this production is occurring in Alberta and Saskatchewan with small amounts also coming from British Columbia and Manitoba. Total Canadian light crude oil production in 2014 was approximately 890,000 barrels per day [82].

In addition to the commercial hydraulic fracturing operations found in the western provinces, a small amount of exploratory hydraulic fracturing is occurring in the Northwest Territories [83]. Exploratory hydraulic fracturing has also been approved in the Yukon, although only in the Liard Basin and any drilling requires the consent of affected First Nations [38]. Exploratory hydraulic fracturing has occurred in Quebec, Nova Scotia, New Brunswick, Prince Edward Island, and Newfoundland and Labrador [83].

¹ Author calculations using emissions intensity data from Environment and Climate Change Canada's 2016 National Inventory Report and energy conversion tables from the National Energy Board.

Quebec, Nova Scotia and New Brunswick have since conducted thorough reviews of hydraulic fracturing and, as of spring 2016, have ongoing moratoriums in place. A similar review is under way in Newfoundland and Labrador, and a temporary moratorium is in place until the review process is complete.

While there have been calls for a ban on hydraulic fracturing in Ontario, no shale gas or shale oil is being extracted in the province and there are no requests to conduct exploratory activities [65]. As a result, the government has declined to introduce a moratorium and has stated that it will continue to monitor research in other jurisdictions and if any applications come forward, then it will ensure that adequate consultations are completed and appropriate environmental measures are put in place [37]. A private members bill to ban hydraulic fracturing was introduced in 2015, and has since been passed to the Committee on General Government.

Implications

The slow nature of policy development, and the political connotations policy issues often have, is particularly detrimental when considering evolving technologies such as hydraulic fracturing. In Canada, policy-makers and regulators are facing immense knowledge gaps on the risks, costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing. In Western Canada, already robust regulatory systems have eased this burden, and an implicit choice has been made to "learn-by-doing". In Central and Eastern Canada, uncertainty about both the economic benefits, and environmental and other costs has led to provincial evaluations of hydraulic fracturing, and in many cases, moratoriums. The consequence of a moratorium, however, is that more knowledge is unlikely to be gathered, except from other regions, and this knowledge is not always transferrable.

There is a clear need for more research into the impacts of hydraulic fracturing. The assessment of shale gas in Canada by the Council of Canadian Academies (CCA) identified many knowledge gaps that have yet to be filled. The most significant knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing identified by the Council of Canadian Academies, Canadian Water Network and the Nova Scotia and New Brunswick review panels include a lack of baseline data, insufficient information on long-term cumulative effects, and a lack of region-specific information overall. Although a significant amount of additional research in both the academic and grey literature has been completed since the CCA report was released, these gaps continue to be emphasized. To a large extent, the new research is also unearthing new information that raises more questions than answers.

Looking ahead, perhaps most challenging for resolving the environmental and health uncertainties around hydraulic fracturing is that the appropriate baseline data was never collected. While there is now a clear awareness that baseline data is needed, the collection of this data is hindered by the significant development and production that has already occurred.

The potential negative environmental and health impacts of hydraulic fracturing have grown to dominate headlines in recent years, and as a result, they also dominate current research and the discussion around knowledge gaps. In doing so, however, they arguably draw away from developing a full understanding of the risks and opportunities, and costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing. In particular, the economic and community impacts of hydraulic fracturing appear to be largely understudied. This may be driven in part by what appears to be limited public interest in hearing about the positive impacts that could be accompanied by development, or on the flip side, the negative impacts that could result from not

proceeding with development. As there are a full suite of environmental, health, social and economic costs and benefits associated with hydraulic fracturing development this research goes well beyond the niche areas of most individual academics. Rather it is most likely best addressed by government through, for example, a comprehensive cost-benefit analysis which uses monetary values as a metric to evaluate changes in wellbeing associated with policy changes. The development of a balanced analysis has not been done to date and is necessary to inform and improve the quality of public policy decisions in relation to hydraulic fracturing.

Methodology

The primary objective of this paper is to understand how existing science-based, academic and grey literature about hydraulic fracturing, and the knowledge gaps identified by this literature, are influencing and informing government policy about hydraulic fracturing and the regulatory process. To accomplish this objective we divided our review of the literature into three areas. The first area is a review of government legislation and research related to hydraulic fracturing in each of Canada's provinces and territories. A key aspect of this review was determining the extent to which provincial policies and directives around hydraulic fracturing are drawing on science-based literature, and how – and if – policy is addressing issues around which there are significant knowledge gaps.

The second area of literature that we reviewed is articles published in peer-reviewed academic journals. This literature has grown rapidly in recent years. As noted in a recent report published by the Canadian Water Network, a *Web of Science* index search for "hydraulic fracturing" finds 98 articles published in 2010, 169 in 2012 and 437 in 2014 [12]. To help narrow our review we focused on articles that were published after November 2013. This was the cutoff date for publications included in the CCA report, *Environmental Impact of Shale Gas Extraction in Canada*, which provides a comprehensive overview of existing literature and identified key knowledge gaps. We further used the knowledge gaps identified in the CCA report as an additional filter for our review. Specifically, we focused on identifying and reviewing articles with research questions and results that were directly related to these gaps.

The last area of literature that we reviewed was the grey literature, consisting primarily of reports from government appointed review panels and non-governmental organizations including policy think tanks and environmental groups. We employed a similar approach to our review of the academic literature. That is, we focused on reports that had been published since November 2013, and paid particular attention to those that could provide further information related to knowledge gaps identified in the CCA report.

As a final step we cross referenced the results of our review of the academic and grey literature with our review of government reports and regulations. This step allowed us to determine whether government policies are accurately reflecting and addressing the literature on hydraulic fracturing, how the government is adapting to knowledge gaps, and the extent to which there are policy gaps in current regulations.

Regulation of Hydraulic Fracturing in Canada

This section very briefly covers the regulation of oil and gas in Canada, and outlines any regulations specific to hydraulic fracturing. We also note if the regulations or regulatory documents reference the extant scientific literature. A summary of regulations is provided in Table 1.

Jurisdiction	Regulations specific to Hydraulic Fracturing?	Do regulations reference science-based material?	Play-based or Area-based Regulations?	Moratorium in Place?	Is FracFocus used?*	Government Review of Hydraulic Fracturing?
Federal Government	No	No	N/A	No	Yes	No
British Columbia	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes**
Alberta	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No
Saskatchewan	Yes	No	No	No	No	No
Manitoba	No	No	No	No	No	No
Ontario	No	No	No	No	No	Yes
Quebec	No	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
New Brunswick	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
Nova Scotia	No	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
Prince Edward Island	No	No	No	No	No	No
Newfoundland and Labrador	No	No	No	Temporary	No	Ongoing
Nunavut	See Federal Government	See Federal Government	See Federal Government	No	See Federal Government	No
Northwest Territories	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes
Yukon	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes

 Table 1: Regulation of Oil and Gas Exploration and Production in Canada

*Note: FracFocus is a national hydraulic fracturing chemical registry.

**Note: The B.C. Oil and Gas Commission initiated studies related to seismic events in the province and a detailed review of BC's hydraulic fracturing regulatory framework which was completed in 2015. The B.C. Ministry of Health commissioned a three-phase human health risk assessment which began in 2012 and was completed in 2015.

Federal Government and Nunavut

Shale gas and oil extraction falls under provincial jurisdiction unless it takes place on federal lands or offshore, or falls within the federal mandate due to specific provisions under the *Canada Water Act*, the *Species at Risk Act*, the *Fisheries Act, the Migratory Birds Convention Act* or federal regulations pertaining to chemical substances. Oil and gas activities under federal jurisdiction are regulated by the National Energy Board (NEB), Environment Canada, and Health Canada under the *Canada Oil and Gas Operations Act*, the *Canada Petroleum Resources Act*, the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act*, and the *Indian Oil and Gas Act*. Regulations that pertain to oil and gas activities include the Indian Oil and Gas Regulation and the Canada Oil and Gas Drilling and Production Regulations. Although, the acts and regulations include detailed requirements, it is unclear what they are based on as they include very limited reference to scientific materials and source documents. None of the acts or regulations contain requirements that are specific to hydraulic fracturing.

British Columbia

The B.C. Oil and Gas Commission (BCOGC) is the provincial regulatory agency responsible for overseeing oil and gas operations in B.C. Acts, rules and regulations that apply to hydraulic fracturing include the *Oil and Gas Activities Act*, the *Petroleum and Natural Gas Act*, the *Environmental Management Act*, the Drilling and Production Regulation, the Environmental Protection and Management Regulation, the Consultation and Notification Regulation, the Oil and Gas Activities Act General Regulation, and the upcoming *Water Sustainability Act*. A detailed review of B.C.'s hydraulic fracturing regulatory framework was completed in 2015, as well as a three-phase human health risk assessment which began in 2012 and was completed in 2015.

Alberta

Acts, rules and regulations that relate to hydraulic fracturing include the *Water Act*, the *Environmental Protection and Enhancement Act*, the *Oil and Gas Conservation Rules*, as well as Alberta Energy Regulator directives pertaining to casing requirements, waste management, storage requirements, as well as flaring, incinerating and venting. Directive 083 specifically addresses hydraulic fracturing subsurface integrity. Although the directives and acts include detailed requirements, it is unclear what they are based on as they include very limited reference to scientific materials and source documents.

Saskatchewan

Oil and gas activities in Saskatchewan are regulated by the *Oil and Gas Conservation Act*, the *Water Security Agency Act*, the Oil and Gas Conservation Regulations, as well as Directive PNG015 – Well Abandonment Requirements, Directive S-10: Saskatchewan Upstream Petroleum Industry Associated Gas Conservation, and Directive S-20: Saskatchewan Upstream Flaring and Incineration Requirements. The following guidelines also apply: Saskatchewan Hydraulic Fracturing Fluids and Propping Agents Containment and Disposal Guidelines and Guideline PNG026 – Gas Migration. None of the Acts or regulations include specific requirements related to hydraulic fracturing. Although they include detailed requirements related to oil and gas activities, it is unclear what they are based on as they include very limited reference to scientific materials and source documents.

Manitoba

All activities related to oil and gas production in Manitoba are regulated by the Petroleum Branch of Manitoba Mineral Resources under the *Oil and Gas Act*, the *Water Rights Act*, and the Drilling and Production Regulation. The regulation specifies the requirements for the issuance of a well license, including wellbore design, material utilization, offset requirements, setback requirements and performance security. Under the *Water Rights Act*, proponents must obtain a license for the use or diversion of water. None of the Acts or the regulation include references to scientific materials, and there are no specific regulatory requirements related to hydraulic fracturing in Manitoba.

Ontario

Acts, regulations and standards that pertain to oil and gas activities include the *Environmental Protection Act*, the *Ontario Water Resources Act*, the *Oil, Gas and Salt Resources Act*, Regulation 387/04 – Water Taking and Transfer, Regulation 245/97 – Exploration, Drilling and Production, and the Oil, Gas and Salt Resources of Ontario Provincial Operating Standards. Although the acts, regulations and standards include detailed requirements, it is unclear what they are based on as they include very limited reference to scientific materials and source documents. None are specific to hydraulic fracturing.

Quebec

Oil and gas exploration and production are regulated by the Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources and the Ministry of Sustainable Development, the Environment and Climate Change (MDDELCC), under the *Mining Act*, the *Environmental Quality Act*, the Regulation respecting petroleum, natural gas and underground reservoirs, the Regulation respecting the application of the Environmental Quality Act, and the Water Withdrawal and Protection Regulation. None of the acts or regulations contain requirements that are specific to hydraulic fracturing, or references to scientific materials or other source documents.

In May 2011, the MDDELCC established a Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA) Committee on Shale Gas. The Committee initiated over 75 studies, including from academic sources, on the regulatory framework in Quebec, environmental impacts, induced seismicity, social acceptability, health risks, as well as the socio-economic relevance of shale gas development. Findings and recommendations are summarized in a 246-page report which was published in January 2014. On January 30, 2014, as a follow-up to the Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA) Committee on Shale Gas's report, the Bureau d'audiences publiques sur l'environnement (BAPE) was tasked by the Minister of Development, Environment, Wildlife and Park to hold an inquiry and public hearings specific to shale gas exploration and exploitation in the St. Lawrence Lowlands Utica shale field. The report was issued in December 2014, and includes references to a large number of scientific articles. In 2015, a 250-page Consultation Document on the Strategic Environmental Assessments of hydrocarbon in general and specifically on Ile d'Anticosti was released summarizing results of 43 studies, as well as findings and issues raised related to environment, society, the economy, transportation, and technical matters.

New Brunswick

Oil and gas activities in New Brunswick are regulated by the Department of Energy and Mines and the Department of Environment and Local Government. Acts, rules and regulations that relate to oil and gas activities include the *Oil and Natural Gas Act*, the *Underground Storage Act*, the *Bituminous Shale Act*, the *Clean Environment Act*, the *Clean Water Act*, the *Clean Air Act*, the Air Quality Regulation, the Environmental Impact Assessment Regulation, the License to Search and Lease Regulation and the Responsible Environmental Management of Oil and Natural Gas Act was amended to allow the government to create regulations that prohibit or regulate and restrict the hydraulic fracturing of a well, as well as the use of certain fluids and chemicals, additives or proppants in the fluids used for hydraulic fracturing. It is unclear from the regulatory documents and acts whether they are based on scientific materials.

In December 2014, the Government of New Brunswick introduced a moratorium on hydraulic fracturing in the province stating it would not be lifted until there was (i) a social license in place, (ii) clear and credible information about the impacts of hydraulic fracturing on human health, the environment and water, (iii) a plan that mitigates the impacts on public infrastructure and that addresses issues such as waste water disposal, (iv) a process in place to respect the provinces obligations under the duty to consult with First Nations and (v) a mechanism in place to ensure that benefits are maximized for New Brunswickers, including the development of a proper royalty structure [34]. In March 2015, the New Brunswick Commission on Hydraulic Fracturing was appointed to determine whether the five conditions

required to lift the moratorium could be met. In February 2016, the Commission submitted their three-volume final report to Premier Brian Gallant.

Nova Scotia

Oil and gas activities in Nova Scotia are regulated by the Department of Energy and are legislated by the *Petroleum Resources Act*, the Petroleum Resources Regulations, the Onshore Petroleum Geophysical Exploration Regulations, the Onshore Petroleum Drilling Regulations, the Offshore Petroleum Drilling and Production Regulations, and the *Underground Hydrocarbons Storage Act*. In September 2014 the provincial government introduced amendments to the *Petroleum Resources Act* which placed a moratorium on high-volume hydraulic fracturing for onshore oil and gas shale development. None of the acts or regulations include specific requirements related to hydraulic fracturing, or references to scientific materials or source documents.

Following the release of the report of the Nova Scotia Independent Review Panel on Hydraulic Fracturing, Energy Minister Andrew Younger announced that the government would introduce legislation to prohibit high volume hydraulic fracturing for onshore shale gas [36]. On September 30, 2014, the Government of Nova Scotia announced it introduced amendments to the *Petroleum Resources Act* which place a moratorium on high-volume hydraulic fracturing for onshore oil and gas shale development [35]. The amendments include (i) prohibiting high-volume hydraulic fracturing to develop shale formations, (ii) authority to make regulations to define the technique and to allow testing or research, and (ii) defining the process government will follow before reconsidering the moratorium. In the press release, the Government of Nova Scotia states that to reconsider the moratorium and determine if there is a net benefit to Nova Scotians, the Energy Minister must consider social, economic, health, environmental, regulatory effectiveness and scientific and technical considerations. The bill with the amendments to the Petroleum Resources Act is awaiting proclamation before it becomes effective.

Prince Edward Island

Oil and gas activities on Prince Edward Island are regulated by the Department of Transportation, Infrastructure and Energy, as well as the Department of Communities, Land and Environment. Acts and regulations that pertain to oil and gas activities include the *Environmental Protection Act*, the Air Quality Regulations, the Watercourse and Wetland Protection Regulations, the *Oil and Natural Gas Act*, the Oil and Gas Conservation Regulations, and the Permit, Lease and Survey System Regulations. None of the acts or regulations contain requirements that are specific to hydraulic fracturing, or references to scientific materials or other source documents.

Newfoundland and Labrador

Onshore oil and gas activities in Newfoundland and Labrador are regulated by the Department of Natural Resources and the Department of Environment and Conservation under the *Environmental Protection Act*, the *Water Resources Act*, the *Petroleum and Natural Gas Act*, and the *Petroleum Drilling Regulations*. Offshore oil and gas activities are regulated by the Newfoundland and Labrador Offshore Petroleum Board under the *Canada – Newfoundland and Labrador Atlantic Accord Implementation Newfoundland and Labrador Act*. The Acts and regulations do not include any requirements specific to hydraulic fracturing. It is also unclear what information they are based on as they do not include references to scientific materials or source documents.

Northwest Territories

The Department of Industry, Tourism and Investment of the Government of Northwest Territories is responsible for the administration of onshore oil and gas interests in the Northwest Territories, while offshore interests fall under Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canadas's responsibility. The National Energy Board (NEB) is the regulator of oil and gas activities in the Inuvialuit Settlement Region [39]. Neither the Act nor the regulations include references to scientific materials, or specific requirements related to Hydraulic Fracturing. However, the government is considering improvements to the regulatory regime relating to future hydraulic fracturing developments. The regulations are currently being reviewed by Cabinet for approval.

Yukon

Oil and gas activities in the Yukon are legislated by the *Oil and Gas Act*, the Oil and Gas Drilling and Production Regulation, the *Environment Act* and the *Waters Act*. The *Waters Act* establishes the Yukon Water Board which is responsible for providing for the conservation, development and utilization of water in the Yukon. None of the acts or regulations include requirements that are specific to hydraulic fracturing, or references to scientific materials or other source documents. In 2013, a committee was established to report its recommendations and findings to the Legislative Assembly regarding the development of a hydraulic fracturing policy in the Yukon. The report was published in 2015 and includes 21 recommendations. The government of the Yukon has yet to make any changes to regulation or policy.

Previously Identified Knowledge Gaps

The first major Canadian report to consider knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing was the CCA report on the environmental impacts of shale gas extraction in Canada [18], which was made public in May 2014. The report was commissioned by Environment Canada with the goal of answering the following question, "What is the state of knowledge of potential environmental impacts from the exploration, extraction and development of Canada's shale gas resources, and what is the state of knowledge of associated mitigation options?" The report draws on research on hydraulic fracturing that was published prior to November 2013.

The CCA report considers the environmental impacts of hydraulic fracturing for shale gas and the subsequent knowledge gaps across four subareas: shale gas technology and well integrity, water, greenhouse gas and other air emissions, and land and seismic impacts. Most knowledge gaps relate to a lack of baseline information, and insufficient monitoring of the geological and environmental conditions where shale gas extraction takes place. In the absence of critical baseline information, which allows researchers to evaluate changes over time in water quality, air quality and susceptibility of a region to seismic activity, it is difficult to evaluate the effect the process is having on the environment. Other knowledge gaps identified by the CCA report include the cumulative effects of hydraulic fracturing activities, the measurement of well integrity and fracture propagation and how these factors may contribute to groundwater contamination and fugitive emissions from fracked wells, the nature and risks associated with the chemicals that are used in fracturing fluids, and the contaminants that are present in flowback water and produced water from hydraulic fracturing.²

² Flowback water is the mixture of fracturing fluid and proppant that is extracted from a well after the hydraulic fracturing process is complete and before production of natural gas or oil begins. Produced water is water that is

In addition to reviewing the direct environmental impacts of hydraulic fracturing, the CCA report considers how the environmental effects translate into human health impacts, and the challenges for effective regulation and governance of the process. The knowledge gaps relating to health are similar to the knowledge gaps present within the environmental discussion, particularly a lack of baseline information and transparency of chemicals used in the process of hydraulic fracturing and associated risks. Deficiencies in baseline information make it difficult to evaluate the overall impacts like incremental pollution.

As stated in the CCA report, "The design of an adequate regulatory framework is hampered by limited information." Due to the extensive knowledge gaps present within research on environmental and health effects of hydraulic fracturing, the CCA found that many of the regulations for hydraulic fracturing in Canada are not based in strong and conclusive science. The CCA report argues that a lack of baseline information and consistent monitoring in areas where hydraulic fracturing is occurring is generating further knowledge gaps around the effectiveness of current regulation.

From a governance perspective, the CCA identified knowledge gaps around existing technology and best practices that could minimize or obviate many of the potential environmental and health impacts of hydraulic fracturing. Specifically, the economic feasibility of many of these potential solutions is unknown and it is also unclear whether all of the potential risks of hydraulic fracturing can be addressed with current knowledge.

Since the release of the CCA report there have been a number of other reports produced in Canada that synthesize existing literature on hydraulic fracturing and identify knowledge gaps and challenges for governance. The report of the Nova Scotia Independent Review Panel on Hydraulic Fracturing was released in August 2014 [118]; the Canadian Water Network released a summary report, *Water and Hydraulic Fracturing: Where knowledge can best support decisions in Canada* in October 2015 [12]; and the New Brunswick Commission on hydraulic fracturing released its final report in February 2016 [64].

The Nova Scotia independent review panel report identified many of the same environmental- and healthrelated knowledge gaps raised in the CCA report. In particular, the report notes that further research is required on wastewater treatment, water protection, remediation, and site-specific geology and hydrologic systems. The report also emphasizes the deficiency of data and research on the long-term impacts of hydraulic fracturing, particularly as they relate to cumulative effects on the environment and public health. The authors conclude that in the absence of sound information it is impossible to be conclusive about the frequency or scale of the risks associated with hydraulic fracturing.

In addition to stressing many of the knowledge gaps from the CCA report, like deficiencies in baseline data, the Nova Scotia report draws attention to further knowledge gaps around the potential mental health and climate change effects of hydraulic fracturing. Specifically, the report notes that noise and light pollution from hydraulic fracturing operations can lead to psychological impacts that impinge on mental health. Regarding climate change, the report finds there is conflicting evidence on the scale of fugitive methane emissions from hydraulic fracturing and as a result, the emissions footprint of natural gas produced via hydraulic fracturing cannot be definitively calculated. The potential for fugitive emissions

produced from the well along with the natural gas or oil. It is often a mixture of fracturing fluid and water from the formation that may contain both hydraulic fracturing chemicals and naturally occurring contaminants found underground [112].

calls into question the claim that natural gas has lower lifecycle emissions than coal or oil and its role as a "bridge fuel" in meeting climate change commitments.

With a mandate that extended beyond environmental impacts, the Nova Scotia report also pays significant attention to economic and community impacts of hydraulic fracturing, both of which are not often investigated, leading to gaps in understanding. The report stresses that there are significant unmeasured economic costs and benefits associated with hydraulic fracturing, including effects on employment patterns, income, property value, physical infrastructure and government revenue. The report identifies a similar pattern of potential positive and negative community effects in areas such as social infrastructure and cultural and social diversity, and notes that there needs to be a better understanding of how hydraulic fracturing may differentially impact community members, particularly across socioeconomic groups.

The Canadian Water Network (CWN) report, released in October 2015, summarized the results of five indepth research projects funded by the CWN and completed between 2014 and 2015. The CWN research projects involved 70 researchers from 18 universities across Canada and examined issues surrounding water governance, watershed and water demand management, unconventional wastewater management, subsurface impacts of hydraulic fracturing, and landscape impacts. Across potential community, economic, environment and health impacts, the summary report identifies what is currently known, where additional research is needed most urgently, what are reasonable expectations regarding the advancement of knowledge, and where the opportunities for knowledge advancement are.

Similar to the CCA report and the Nova Scotia review panel, the CWN report highlights the need for greater baseline data, ongoing monitoring and data collection, more refined information on the chemicals used in fracking fluids and how these fluids interact with groundwater and the environment, A need for a more thorough understanding of the long-term cumulative effects of hydraulic fracturing, including social and economic costs and benefits, was also identified. The report notes that more research is required on what kinds of baseline data would be most effective in monitoring ongoing changes in groundwater quality, waste disposal and what kinds of governance models are most effective for cumulative effects monitoring. It also identifies an insufficient understanding with respect to where a lack of data disclosure is most hindering decisions around water use and wastewater management, and knowledge around the toxicity of flowback fluids and hydraulic fracturing chemicals.

Similar to the CCA report, the CWN report also considers how knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing operations are generating additional knowledge gaps around governance of the process. The three key gaps in understanding governance identified by the CWN focus on how to most effectively address regulatory challenges like transparency and trust, public opinion and how it is informed, and the best way to honor the rights of Indigenous communities. The CWN report notes additional challenges relating to how to resolve the gaps in understanding from the perspective of public engagement strategies.

Unsurprisingly, the New Brunswick Review panel report repeats many of the knowledge gaps identified by the CCA, the Nova Scotia review panel and the CWN. The knowledge gaps are found to be driven by the short timeframe and limited scale over which hydraulic fracturing has occurred in New Brunswick, the lack of ongoing monitoring of environmental and health impacts, and the absence of comprehensive cumulative effects assessments.

In identifying these knowledge gaps, the New Brunswick report places emphasis on the community impacts of hydraulic fracturing. In particular, the report highlights the need for site-specific research,

noting it is not always possible to transfer research results from other jurisdictions to the unique geology of New Brunswick. In addition to geological differences, other important considerations are variation in construction standards, oil and gas regulations, and operating practices. The need for research to be completed by an "independent and trusted entity" that can provide communities with "timely, transparent, and objective information" about the impacts of hydraulic fracturing is strongly urged. Lastly, and similar to previous reports, the New Brunswick report considers knowledge gaps related to the mental health of community members, noting that the start-up of hydraulic fracturing operations in a community can lead to stress and anxiety with regards to its potential impacts. Conversely, the report also notes that there are potential mental health impacts associated with the stress of being without work, and being unable to support one's family in the place where they wish to live. Unlike the other reports, the New Brunswick report provides a deeper discussion of mental health implications associated with the process.

The reports from the CCA, the CWN and the two review panels demonstrate many knowledge gaps on the subject of hydraulic fracturing. The significance of a lack of baseline data against which to measure all implications of unconventional oil and gas development is identified as a critical missing piece by all four reports. An expanded understanding of long-term cumulative effects is identified by the reports as critical. Public trust and difficulties with public engagement in the process of consultation, regulation, management and monitoring of hydraulic fracturing was identified. A lack of sufficient information on broad environmental concerns ranging from GHG emissions to well-integrity and water issues was common among the reports. Regional considerations were identified as crucial to safe and effective development. Economic assessments that consider costs, benefits, and implications for new technology and industry best practices were noted by the reports as critical in determining the feasibility of the process of hydraulic fracturing.

As the benefits and costs of hydraulic fracturing are investigated, it appears researchers have found more questions than answers. In an effort to advance the discussion of hydraulic fracturing, the literature that has been put forward since the release of the CCA report will be analyzed, to determine if and how the knowledge gaps have begun to narrow.

Recent Advances in Knowledge

Though little time has passed since the four reports discussed above were published, there is a substantial body of research that has evolved and is attempting to resolve and close the knowledge gaps identified above. This section explores how subsequent research is addressing the knowledge gaps and advancing the discussion of hydraulic fracturing. Summaries of the publications released since the CCA report will be provided in accordance with the following categories: environment, health, and economy and community. The literature continues to emphasize that a lack of baseline data is hindering identification of the environmental and health effects of hydraulic fracturing. Cumulative effects analysis pertaining to both these areas is similarly lacking. From an economic perspective, more credible and broad social and economic analysis of the costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing is required.

From the community standpoint, overall public engagement practices and means of engaging indigenous groups are undetermined. The public has become more engaged in the process of energy development now than ever before. Concerns related to the potential risks of the process are significant, and the potential negative impacts on the environment relating to water, air quality and seismicity are important issues for the public. It is the responsibility of government to ensure that public safety and public interest

are sustained, if the public is left out of the discussion and is not sufficiently informed of the potential risks and benefits of hydraulic fracturing, government is not doing its job. If the public is not engaged in the approval and regulation processes of hydraulic fracturing, there is likely to be continued opposition, which in some cases has effectively halted development.³

Environmental Effects

The potential environmental effects of hydraulic fracturing can be organized into the following subsections: risks to water quality and water supply, greenhouse gas emissions, risks to air quality, waste management, land and resource use, and the problem of induced seismicity. Noteworthy research in each of these subsections is summarized below.

Water Use, Contamination, Disposal and Alternatives

The potential for ground and surface water contamination is the most significant water-related concern associated with hydraulic fracturing activities. Previous research in this area has identified knowledge gaps with respect to understanding the pathways through which contamination may occur, and the properties and behaviors of chemicals and other contaminants that may be included in fracturing fluids and waste water. There is a severe lack of baseline data that has made it difficult to measure the degree of impact that current hydraulic fracturing activities may be having on nearby groundwater sources. The impacts of high volumes of water usage and consequent processing of waste water are also both critical issues associated with hydraulic fracturing and are not well understood.

A lack of regional baseline data continues to be identified by numerous studies as a significant barrier to demonstrating a causal link between ground- or surface-water contamination and hydraulic fracturing operations. A recent study of U.S. hydraulic fracturing operations showed that shallower wells pose more significant risks to water quality than deeper wells [52]. This indicates that the geologic and hydrologic characteristics of the shale play are an important consideration, and that wells drilled in shallower plays may merit additional monitoring and regulatory requirements.

Recent models developed for the U.S. and Europe have identified groundwater contamination pathways that pose serious risks under certain conditions such as poor well construction, faulty well casings and a high density of wells in a particular area [12, 30]. Contamination pathways are also influenced by the geology of the rock formations in and near the fracturing zone, natural faults and the location of potable water aquifers relative to this zone [7, 99]. This further emphasizes the need for regionally-specific research. Progress is being made, however, in both the development of early contamination indicators for groundwater [58, 68, 101] and in the characterization of contaminants contained in flowback waters [28]. A few studies also suggest that hydraulic fracturing fluids and drill cuttings can be "fingerprinted" to identify potential sources of contamination [54, 116]. By providing more accurate information on contamination sources this research should also contribute to improving early detection.

Water research in Canada has tended to focus on identifying methane levels in groundwater. Humez et al conducted a baseline study for background methane in monitoring wells in Alberta [51]. Although methane was found to be ubiquitous, it was identified at levels not harmful to human health. Similar

³ For example, opposition to hydraulic fracturing in Nova Scotia by the Mi'Kmaq and the general public was a major contributing factor to the eventual moratorium in the province.

studies in Ontario and Quebec have identified baseline methane and natural gas concentrations in wells and aquifers located in areas where hydraulic fracturing could occur the future [70,79].

Although water contamination is frequently cited as a significant concern around hydraulic fracturing, there is opposing research that suggests the concern may be overstated. Specifically, some studies dispute the risks of contamination and its severity [22], while others conclude there is insufficient evidence to link the contamination in question to hydraulic fracturing activities [113]. Another study states the risks of hydraulic fracturing to surface water are not unique, and likens them to those of agriculture, silviculture, mining, and urban development [12]. The fact that groundwater contamination from conventional and unconventional oil and gas operations is often indistinguishable muddies the issue further [113].

The quantity of water required to conduct the process of hydraulic fracturing is also frequently cited in the discussion of environmental impacts. Historically, freshwater has been used in large volumes, presenting concerns around impacting the availability of regional water supplies for human consumption or other uses such as agriculture. Unsurprisingly, however, the literature is divided over the degree of this concern. One frequently cited study from the U.S. argues that concerns around water usage are unfounded as usage is lower than in other energy extraction methods and represents only a fraction of total industrial usage [59]. A second study finds that, on average, the water intensity of hydraulic fracturing is not significantly different from conventional oil and gas production [60]. The authors acknowledge that the additional competition for water may strain regional resources, but still conclude that water quantity concerns are secondary to water quality.

The magnitude of concerns around water demand will also vary regionally, as consumption has been found to vary widely across resource plays. Studies that quantify water usage across the U.S. have produced water consumption estimates of 1,000 to 30,000 m³ per well per year [16] and 1.0 to 10.2 litres per gigajoule of produced natural gas [59]. Technological improvements over the past decade have also proven to be a double-edged sword with regard to water demand. A study in the Barnett shale play in the U.S. found that water intensity (measured in water requirements per unit length of horizontal drilling) has improved, but that horizontal drilling lengths have doubled [85]. As a result, total water consumption in the play has significantly increased.

Although the risks of high water-usage still apply in a Canadian context, Canada-based studies on water usage are lacking. The most comprehensive Canadian study provides an overview of various programs that have been introduced in Northeastern B.C. to ensure water security is minimally impacted by expanding hydraulic fracturing operations [48]. A second report focused on water sustainability in NE B.C. identifies areas where further research is needed; key priorities include research on water balance, aquifer identification and characterization, the development of methods for defining environmental flow needs, and quantifying the cumulative effects of resource development and land use change on water quantity and quality [62].

Concerns around water usage has motivated further research that considers methods for reducing freshwater demand. Some scholars discuss alternative technologies, including waterless techniques [19] and supercritical carbon dioxide [73]. The former technology is already in wide use in Canada while the latter remains in the experimental stages. Other research has considered the viability of transitioning to brackish water, flowback water, or wastewater from municipal and industrial sources as an alternative to freshwater sources [47, 56].

The final water-related concern associated with hydraulic fracturing activities is how to safely and effectively treat and dispose of wastewater. Both flowback water and produced water may contain water, proppant, chemicals and hydrocarbons. The exact characteristics of the wastewater are often uncertain as they depend on regional geology, engineering methods, rate of flowback and company specific fracturing fluid and proppant blends [23, 25, 32, 66]. Given that proppant and fracturing fluid "recipes" are considered trade secrets, companies are not required to disclose the exact quantities of chemicals used. One recent study posits that issues related to waste management, along with the confidentiality – and subsequent lack of disclosure – of hydraulic fracturing proppant blends breeds public mistrust [108].

The transportation of waste to appropriate disposal sites is another issue, as poor disposal practices have resulted in significant environmental damages in some jurisdictions [113]. Information regarding exposure pathways for chemicals used in the fracturing process is limited, but wastewater handling and treatment is described as the highest risk pathway [4, 102]. On-site treatment is instead recommended by recent research as it can mitigate or even eliminate certain contamination pathways (for example, the risk of contamination via transport) [31, 56]. Finally, a lack of consistent, quality data and monitoring techniques continues to be a serious obstacle for industry and government, as does a lack of treatment options for water that is not recaptured following stimulation.

Greenhouse Gas Emissions

The scientific literature is conflicted over the extent and intensity of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from hydraulic fracturing. The dueling evidence was outlined in the CCA report, which cited several studies that disagreed in their emissions estimates by over "two orders of magnitude." This discrepancy has not been settled in the interim. However, the literature suggests that the range of findings can largely be attributed to the variability in well design, operator practices and the regions in which the research is conducted. The literature on hydraulic fracturing and GHGs focuses on a number of key concerns including continuous monitoring of emissions, fugitive and lifecycle emissions, the extent to which hydraulically fractured hydrocarbons are displacing high-emission energy sources and whether the increased hydrocarbon production enabled by hydraulic fracturing poses a threat to the development and adoption of near-zero-carbon technologies.

Emissions estimates for hydraulic fracturing operations vary considerably within the literature. A paper by Caulton et al found the drilling phase for shale gas in Pennsylvania emitted methane at a rate that is two to three orders of magnitude greater than the official estimates reported in the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's greenhouse gas inventories [14]. Howarth, who published the first peer-reviewed paper on the greenhouse gas footprint of shale gas in 2011 [49], is cited numerous times in the CCA report as a high-end estimate for industry emissions. A subsequent paper by Howarth, published after the CCA report, uses updated data to reaffirm that emissions from shale gas have a larger greenhouse gas footprint than coal or oil, particularly when used for residential and commercial heating [50]. While another study has supported this result [105], others have questioned this finding [46]. A study from Shahriar et al, for example, finds the greenhouse gas footprint of shale gas is generally lower than coal, and also notes that greenhouse gas emissions estimates vary widely and are influenced by characteristics of the reservoir, as well as local regulation (most notably in relation to flaring) [100].

One area where there is consensus within the literature is that stronger and more consistent monitoring standards and practices are needed for emissions. A recent paper on hydraulic fracturing in the United Kingdom goes so far as recommending continuous monitoring of hydraulic fracturing wells so as not to

miss any "emission events" [107]. In addition to the direct emissions from hydraulic fractured wells, there needs to be a better understanding of the emissions associated with support activities for hydraulic fracturing. For example, emissions related to road construction and water delivery [118].

Fugitive emission rates – particularly from upstream leakage - are also a concern. Bouman et al. investigate the impacts of fugitive emissions from coal, natural gas and shale gas in the Marcellus formation using a multi-regional lifecycle assessment model [Error! Reference source not found.]. heir analysis suggests that fugitive emissions can vary by orders of magnitude depending on the region and operational practices, and that overall more regionally-focused research on fugitive emissions is still required. In addition to upstream leakage, the potential for fugitive emissions from abandoned wells is an area of concern [8].

The literature also indicates that without controls on fugitive emissions, the potential benefits of natural gas as a lower carbon intensity fuel are minimal [119]. For example, one study found that methane leakage rates of 2 and 4.8 per cent over 20 and 100-year time horizons, respectively, may eliminate half of the emissions benefits of electricity generation from natural gas over coal [96]. Absent a standard framework for detecting leaks and measuring industry-wide emissions, a knowledge gap on the emissions-reduction benefits of unconventional gas is likely to remain. This knowledge gap is further complicated by the question of whether unconventional gas is displacing or delaying the transition to near-zero emission-intensity energy sources. Recent research finds the potential for this delay undercuts the argument of unconventional gas serving as a "bridge fuel" to a lower carbon future [21, 45, 69].

Land and Resource Use

The literature on land use impacts covers a wide range of subject matter, as each stage of hydraulic fracturing operations poses unique environmental risks. The most studied issues in the literature are habitat fragmentation and risks to wildlife. A smaller amount of research is available for traffic-related effects including increased road wear, noise and air emissions. Many of the knowledge gaps presented in the CCA report cannot be addressed without large-scale longitudinal studies or action from regulatory bodies. The need for cumulative-effects research is stressed throughout the literature and play-based research is also required in order to provide meaningful data in a Canadian and regional context.

Several trends emerge from the papers on habitat fragmentation. First and foremost, the lack of coordination amongst operators, specifically with respect to the construction of gathering lines, access roads and wells pads, exacerbates the problem [1, 57]. The destruction of core habitat and forest cover is also cited as a serious issue [74, 89]. Recent research into these challenges have found that impacts can be minimized with relatively simple regulatory mechanisms. Solutions proposed include reducing well pad density [1, 57], requiring gathering lines to follow pre-existing roads [1], and incorporating ecological constraints into project planning [89]. Another study proposes using conservation-oriented planning guidelines to optimally space and distribute well pads to minimize land impacts [74]. With one exception [89], the models here are not Canadian, but the results – particularly the regulatory recommendations – are largely transferable.

The risks to wildlife and aquatic resources are similar to those of conventional oil and gas resources, with some exceptions. Wastewater spills in particular present a significant risk to land, wildlife and water due to their variable and uncertain compositions [3, 10]. A recent paper that presents a comprehensive literature review of the impacts of hydraulic fracturing on plants and wildlife identifies the impact of wastewater escape on freshwater contamination as a key research priority [103]. Other research priorities

relate to the impact on freshwater of equipment failure, illegal discharge, accidents and chemical migration, as well as the cumulative ecological impacts of development. Toxicity and the cumulative impact of chemical contaminants may also present significant ecological risks. However, the lack of aerial and aquatic monitoring data means that predicted eco-toxic effects cannot be confirmed

Seismicity

The literature on seismic events related to oil and gas operations stretches back decades, and studies linking hydraulic fracturing to seismic events were published long before hydraulic fracturing became a widespread commercial practice. Recent research on the issue is conflicted; consensus exists that hydraulic fracturing can cause seismic events, but estimates of the severity of these impacts vary. A lack of baseline data of pre-existing faults and inadequate regional modeling are the most critical knowledge gaps preventing a complete understanding of the risks of seismicity and hydraulic fracturing.

Several studies on seismicity have been conducted in Canada since the release of the CCA report. A study in B.C.'s Horn River Basin suggests that hydraulic fracturing is increasing both the frequency and severity of seismic events [26]. An Alberta-based study found a correlation between hydraulic fracturing and seismicity [98]. These field studies pointed towards more severe seismic events than research relying on simulations and models [94].

Regional baseline data is crucial to understanding the natural seismicity of a region, and the extent to which hydraulic fracturing is exacerbating natural seismicity cannot be determined otherwise. Models are available for this process but their application to date has been limited [61, 94]. Another area of concern is the risk of seismic events opening up new communication pathways between the fracture zone and underground aquifers [94]. Again, regional variability in geology, hydrology and seismicity, as well as the scope, nature and depth of hydraulic fracturing operations are all important considerations [27, 115].

The CCA report states that seismic events from wastewater injection are more likely than seismic events from well stimulation. Research since then, however, has produced mixed conclusions on this topic. One study supports this assertion, finding that both wastewater and CO_2 injection is capable of causing more severe seismic events than fracturing [63]. A metastudy from the U.S. also supports this claim and further notes that wastewater injection is used by conventional oil and gas operations [93]. The authors go so far as to argue that recent observed increases in seismicity are not specific to hydraulic fracturing but rather are a result of an overall increase in oil and gas extraction.

More recently, however, research specific to the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin (WCSB) challenges the consensus that wastewater injection poses a greater risk of inducing seismicity than hydraulic fracturing [5]. The authors' observations in the WCSB suggest that fracturing activities, not wastewater injection, were associated with a greater proportion of high-magnitude seismic events. A second paper that focuses on seismic events related to fracturing finds the probability of a high-magnitude event consistently increases with the amount of fluid injected but also that the probability of a seismic event differs across plays [43]. These results again point to the importance of regional considerations. As the robustness and sensitivity of monitoring networks have been improving in recent years, including in Alberta and B.C., this may begin to narrow the regional specific knowledge gaps in the long term.

Health

The two most prominent knowledge gaps related to human health and hydraulic fracturing are cumulative impacts and environmental exposure pathways via air and water. Long-term studies have not been

conducted, as the technology is (generally) not mature enough to allow for the collection of data over meaningful timeframes.⁴ Retrospective studies, which look for a relationship between current health outcomes and exposure or events that occurred in the past, are the best available option at present.

A lack of baseline data and the need for better ongoing data collection of both water and air quality indicators and associated human health impacts is a common theme in the literature [2, 67, 76, 80, 117]. Also highlighted is the need to move on from the current research emphasis on identifying toxicological causality and to instead focus on developing predictive models of toxicological impacts [33].

With respect to water contamination, a number of studies examine the health risks posed by known fracturing fluid components, as well as naturally occurring contaminants that may surface with produced water [23, 24, 55, 80]. Many of these chemicals and contaminants are carcinogens and have also been found to pose risks to reproductive and development health [23, 71, 80, 117]. Contributing to additional concern – and even more significant knowledge gaps – is that the majority of fracturing fluid ingredients are not known publically due to the proprietary nature of company-specific blends. This makes it virtually impossible to assess the full suite of risks, and the risk pathways, through which human exposure may occur [33, 106].

Hydraulic fracturing operations have been found to have numerous negative impacts on air quality. Elevated airborne volatile organic compound levels are consistently found downwind of well operations [67, 120], silica and ambient polycyclic hydrocarbons have been identified near drilling operations at levels hazardous to human health [86, 91], and a possible link to elevated ozone levels has also been established [3]. Although individual gas wells are unlikely to impact air quality more than 100 metres downwind [120], the economies of scale brought about by multi-pad drilling means that individual wells are uncommon and most hydraulic fracturing operations will therefore result in wider-reaching air quality concerns. Recommendations for addressing knowledge gaps related to air quality concerns include measuring baseline air quality prior to hydraulic fracturing development, completing a full chemical classification of life cycle emissions, collecting independent scientific data on the scope of methane leaks from wells, creating an inventory of abandoned wells, measurements on emission variations between different natural gas and oil plays, and establishing greater collaboration between scientists, regulators and operators.

Hydraulic fracturing for natural gas can also have positive impacts on air quality (and hence human health) through the use of natural gas as a substitute for coal in electricity generation. Specifically, natural gas fired electricity is generally associated with lower emission levels of particulate matter, mercury and sulphur dioxide [52]. While it is recommended this outcome be taken into account as part of a comprehensive assessment of the health impacts of unconventional natural gas development, it is only one of numerous impacts that include the negative air and water impacts identified above, as well as potential social effects such as the impact of development on the demand for local health care services [87]. For example, although failing to identify an exact cause, recent research has found correlations

⁴ Hydraulic fracturing was first used in the Cardium play in Alberta in 1953 [78]. However, it was not until the mid-2000s that the technology started to be adopted and used on a wider scale. As the technique was minimally used prior to the mid-2000s data collection from this period appears to have been minimal. In addition, any data that does exist does not capture the cumulative impacts that accompany more extensive development. This is significant as many of the environmental and health impacts of hydraulic fracturing are thought to be related to well density.

between proximity to unconventional natural gas wells and hospital visits, low birth rates and birth defects [53, 71, 104].

The failure of regulators to sufficiently address the public and environmental health risks of hydraulic fracturing has also been identified in the literature as an area of concern, particularly as it has resulted in companies not being held accountable for the damages associated with their operations [15]. Recommendations to address this include the adoption of regulations that require industry to reduce the negative effects of their operations, and government to undertake more comprehensive oversight.

Economic, Community and Social Effects

The potential for hydraulic fracturing to have positive and negative economic, community and social effects was identified by the CCA and CWN reports, as well as the reports from the provincial hydraulic fracturing review panels. Economic effects identified include: industry revenues, government revenues (royalties and other taxation), jobs, and economic growth, among others. Community and social effects identified include: water quality, air quality, community well-being due to rapid growth of an extraction industry, health and safety issues due to increased traffic and the influx of a new workforce, increased land and water use, noise and other nuisances, population growth, etc.

As mentioned above, the review panel reports along with the CWN and CCA reports identified greater knowledge of social and economic costs and benefits as a necessary condition for accurately evaluating the positive and negative effects of hydraulic fracturing. Unfortunately, the short time period since the CCA report was published means there is very little new research on socioeconomic costs and benefits associated with hydraulic fracturing. What does exist is fairly general, or very specific to the region examined (with unique socioeconomic features), limiting our ability to draw conclusions about the advancement of knowledge. However, as the CCA mandate did not explicitly include economic or social impacts, research that preceded it will also be covered in this section. Analysis of socioeconomic impacts mainly comes from think tanks as opposed to peer-reviewed scientific literature. Due to the localized nature of hydraulic fracturing, existing studies of socioeconomic effects are typically province- or region-specific. The majority of studies only cover economic benefits; those that quantify environmental impacts are for the United States.

For Quebec, the Canadian Energy Research Institute completed two studies (in 2013 [72] and 2015 [92]) of the potential for shale oil and gas development, specifically the Utica and the Macasty basins. Both studies quantify the expected economic effects of shale resource development in terms of GDP, employment, and provincial and federal taxes. Other effects, such as health or environmental, were not included in the analysis. In both reports, positive economic impacts were identified; however, the 2015 report concluded that because of the expected high costs of production in Quebec, the resource is unlikely to be developed. In a 2014 report from the Bureau d'audiences publiques sur l'environnement on shale gas development in the St. Lawrence Lowlands, potential negative impacts of shale and oil and gas development were identified, including air quality, noise, increased traffic, and decreased tourism [11]. The report concluded that there is an absence of evidence that shale gas production via hydraulic fracturing would be beneficial for Quebec. Further, it concluded that the net social value would be negative because of the costs and negative externalities being in excess of the economic benefits. However, specific details on the dollar value of the costs and benefits were not provided.

A report by the Atlantica Centre for Energy examines supply and demand for natural gas in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, and the implications for the regional economy [6]. The report notes that natural gas production has historically resulted in substantial economic benefits, and the current ban on hydraulic fracturing places continued local production in jeopardy. The consequences include higher prices for natural gas, with a consequent drag on the economy, and removes the economic benefits associated with production. The report does not explicitly discuss potential environmental or health effects, although it does reference the CCA report.

A report by the Atlantic Institute for Market Studies reviews the energy mix in Atlantic Canada, discusses the impacts of restricting new natural gas developments, and proposes policy recommendations that allow markets to satisfy energy demand [88]. The discussion of hydraulic fracturing is around the lost economic benefits associated with a continued moratorium; the author relies on the Wheeler report to quantify economic benefits, and does not discuss environmental or health impacts.

Future New Brunswick commissioned Deloitte to examine the effect of shale gas development on New Brunswick [20]. The study assessed the opportunities available for New Brunswick companies that could potentially benefit from shale gas development. Economic impacts for gross revenue, GDP and jobs were calculated; no other impacts were considered.

A Canadian Water Network report on the subsurface impacts of hydraulic fracturing also examines the "true costs" of hydraulic fracturing, providing a review of some of the extant literature relating to water [95]. Ryan et al note that most studies examining the effects of hydraulic fracturing address narrow research questions, and so an estimate of the net effects of hydraulic fracturing, and whether it is welfare-improving, is not yet available.

The Fraser Institute has produced two reports examining costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing in Canada more generally. Green (2014) [40] argues that there are substantial economic benefits, and because the literature on the risks is "not terribly conclusive and is sometimes contradictory", continued development should be allowed. Green notes that the various reports have advocated for proceeding with caution rather than outright bans, and improving knowledge of the risks can only occur with continued monitoring and development. In an update to the 2014 report, Green and Jackson (2015) [41] argue that the risks associated with hydraulic fracturing are similar to other industrial activities, and can be managed by or mitigated with existing technology and best practices. Both reports discuss the economic benefits in a limited way, and do not provide dollar values in the discussion of potential risks. This makes the reports of limited value in assessing overall costs and benefits, and whether the benefits of hydraulic fracturing are sufficient to justify the costs.

An older study from the Manhattan Institute examines and quantifies the economic and environmental effects of shale gas development in New York State, using data from the Marcellus formation in Pennsylvania [17]. The authors find a typical Marcellus shale gas well generates \$4 million (USD) in economic benefits, and the economic damage from environmental effects is \$14,000 (USD). The authors explain the environmental costs are so low because the probability of an environmental event is small, and the events are minor and local in their effects. The environmental costs considered include air pollution from typical natural gas production, air pollution from diesel use during hydraulic fracturing, water pollution, and forest disruption. It is important to note that this cost-benefit analysis does not include a dollar value for all of the risks and environmental or health consequences identified in the CCA,

CWN and review panel reports. Moreover, the many differences between the U.S. and Canadian provinces limit the applicability of this research to an evaluation of the costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing in Canada, though it is informative.

Regulation and Governance

A report from the Canadian Water Network (Moore et al) identifies the key water governance challenges specific to hydraulic fracturing across Canada, and the knowledge gaps that need to be addressed to resolve such challenges [75]. They identified lack of trust in decision-making processes, concern about government capacity, and a perceived lack of accountability and limited transparency water allocation industry operations as major issues to be addressed in governance. They also note the need to improve community engagement processes, and address both "the lack of knowledge transfer among the different decision-making bodies and affected parties, and lack of knowledge about those same bodies and parties."

Resources for the Future (RFF) studied regulatory practices across a number of different states and found a wide range of regulations employed often differing from state to state [90]. The authors identified a tension between government regulations and voluntary actions taken on by industry to counter some of the negative impacts of fracking. Some difficulties identified by RFF in setting regulations are the quick adoption of new technologies and lack of transparency of what is expected by industry in the regulatory requirements. RFF found that there are opportunities in the U.S. for various nodes of government to work jointly on regulations by clarifying decision-making powers. The CCA also found that because of frequent technological changes, policies required a certain flexibility to be able to respond effectively.

Hydraulic Fracturing and Public Policy

Knowledge Gaps and Regulation

The most significant knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing identified by the CCA, CWN and the two provincial review panels include a lack of baseline data, insufficient information on long-term cumulative effects, and a lack of region-specific information overall. Although a significant amount of additional research in both the academic and grey literature has been completed since the CCA report was released, these gaps continue to be emphasized. To a large extent, the new research is also unearthing new information that raises more questions than answers. For example, in many cases the research is leading to conflicting results for which explanations are sought, results for one region that raise questions about whether similar impacts are observable in others, and observations of negative environment and health outcomes but an insufficient understanding as to the causality of these outcomes.

As the complete study of hydraulic fracturing has many missing pieces, it is only logical that there will be consequent missing pieces in policy and regulation. Given the potential risks and implications of a process like hydraulic fracturing, effective regulations are critical to the protection of people and land. In this section we will consider in more detail why these knowledge gaps continue to exist and how they are impacting public policy as well as the public's perception towards hydraulic fracturing.

The first commercial application of hydraulic fracturing occurred in the United States in the late 1940s [29] and in Canada in 1953 [78]. For the vast majority of the next half century, however, it was employed in only a small minority of oil and gas extraction operations and was not well-studied. Prior to 1990, for example, the number of published academic articles only once exceeded 20 per year and were generally in the single digits [13]. The topic drew slightly more research interest in the 1990s and early 2000s but,

perhaps unsurprisingly, research did not take off until application of the technology took off in the mid-2000s.

The rapid increase in the use of hydraulic fracturing in the last decade has been unprecedented. In the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin (WCSB), for example, tight oil extraction has increased from virtually zero in 2005 to over 375,000 barrels per day in 2014 [81]. Tight and shale gas production in the WCSB over this same period has more than doubled [82]. Increases in the United States have been even more dramatic with tight oil production rising from 375,000 to 4.5 million barrels per day over this period [110] and shale gas production increasing from 1.0 trillion cubic feet (tcf) in 2006 [111] to 13.4 tcf in 2014 [109].

The knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing are arguably driven in large part by the rapid pace at which the technology has become widespread. The pace of adoption does not appear to have been anticipated by the literature and the current focus on causal versus predictive analysis suggests that it has largely been playing catch-up ever since. Looking ahead, perhaps most challenging for resolving the environmental and health uncertainties around hydraulic fracturing is that the appropriate baseline data was never collected. While there is now a clear awareness that baseline data is needed, the collection of this data is hindered by the significant development and production that has already occurred. Specifically, the majority of new wells are drilled in resource plays with previous development and it is unclear how this may impact the baseline data for new wells. The ideal location for baseline data is in a resource play that does not have extensive development. The challenge, however, is that given the uncertainty and concerns over hydraulic fracturing that have arisen in recent years, these are also the plays that are most likely to be subject to moratoriums on development.

Knowledge gaps around cumulative effects are also significant and are largely a concern because hydraulic fracturing, on the current scale of use, has never been done before. In this case the challenge in resolving the knowledge gaps is that the current scale of development has been occurring for only a relatively short period of time. Long-term data collection, observation and research will contribute to resolving it but it is a process that is likely to take decades as opposed to months or years.

The potential negative environmental and health impacts of hydraulic fracturing have grown to dominate headlines in recent years, and as a result, they also dominate current research and the discussion around knowledge gaps. In doing so, however, they arguably draw away from developing a full understanding of the risks and opportunities, and costs and benefits of hydraulic fracturing. In particular, the economic and community impacts of hydraulic fracturing appear to be largely understudied. This may be driven in part by what appears to be limited public interest in hearing about the positive impacts that could be accompanied by development, or on the flip side, the negative impacts that could result from not proceeding with development. It is informative, for example, that the New Brunswick review panel report was the only major summary report in recent years that highlighted the negative mental health impacts from individuals being unable to find work and support their families while remaining in their communities.

As there are a full suite of environmental, health, social and economic costs and benefits associated with hydraulic fracturing development this research goes well beyond the niche areas of most individual academics. Rather it is most likely best addressed by government through, for example, a comprehensive cost-benefit analysis which uses monetary values as a metric to evaluate changes in wellbeing associated

with policy changes. The development of a balanced analysis has not been done to date and is necessary to inform and improve the quality of public policy decisions in relation to hydraulic fracturing.

Public Knowledge and Public Trust

When it comes to gaining pubic acceptance and support for large-scale energy development projects, it is often assumed that the public is misinformed and acting from a place of emotion. If the public was more informed of the particular process, the regulations and the risks and benefits that ensued, arguably the public would be more open to supporting said development. The literature review has demonstrated that many of the knowledge gaps on hydraulic fracturing identified by the review panels and the reports by the CCA and the CWN remain question marks. The most significant knowledge gaps, a lack of baseline data, insufficient data on cumulative effects, and scarce regional data, all drive home the fact that more information is needed to determine the lasting effects of hydraulic fracturing. In many ways, the public is justified in maintaining its skepticism of the ability of current policy and regulation on hydraulic fracturing to protect public interest.

Knowledge Gaps, Policy Implications and Science-based Regulation

Government is responsible for crafting laws and regulations that protect the public and the environment. It becomes difficult to safeguard the people and natural resources if we are unaware of the magnitude of potential risks associated with development via hydraulic fracturing. The burden falls on government to put forth more research that will address persistent knowledge gaps. Ultimate approval for hydraulic fracturing projects rests with government, and if the scientific literature demonstrates that significant pieces of information are missing from the discussion, it is irresponsible to move forward with development, as we are unable to mitigate unknown risks. The report by the Nova Scotia Review panel demonstrated that more research was needed into a number of critical areas, along with improved public engagement and consultation in the process, those recommendations should be considered carefully and strategically, however the response from governments has largely been political and impulsive.

Based on a thorough investigation of government laws and regulations on oil and gas development and hydraulic fracturing across Canada, there is scant reference to scientific literature. British Columbia is the only province that references scientific documents, and it does not occur within the regulations pertaining to hydraulic fracturing, but in other related government documentation. The question remains, is it government's responsibility to reference and cite scientific resources? In a time of significant mistrust of the energy industry, regulators and governments, demonstrating references to objective, credible scientific resources may be one step in the quest towards gaining public trust of energy projects.

The knowledge gaps related to hydraulic fracturing in Canada are widespread across regions, suggesting that it is not better knowledge about the risks and benefits of hydraulic fracturing that is driving the different regulatory approaches. Rather, the differences can more likely be explained by variation in risk tolerance. This variation likely stems primarily from the different historical roles of oil and gas extraction in the provinces.

Western Canada, and Alberta in particular, is the dominant producer of oil and gas in Canada. In turn, oil and gas has historically been a significant contributor to the economies of the western provinces. Many small communities rely on the oil and gas industry for the majority of their jobs and the public is largely accustomed to, and accepting of extraction operations. The growth of hydraulic fracturing in the late 2000s also came at a time when conventional natural gas and oil production was largely declining.

Concerns around hydraulic fracturing were not as widely known or researched at the time, and rather than being viewed as a danger to communities, it presented as a way to reinvigorate the oil and gas industry and to ensure continued strong economic growth and community livelihood. With a lack of widespread public opposition to hydraulic fracturing when it was first introduced, the technology was able to gain a strong foothold in the western provinces. Although significant knowledge gaps related to the impacts of hydraulic fracturing have since been identified – and concrete negative impacts have been observed in some communities – a widespread moratorium would almost certainly be met with extensive opposition. Instead, the western provinces are depending on well-established regulatory systems to minimize the negative impacts of hydraulic fracturing and to maintain public acceptance of ongoing hydraulic fracturing operations.

In contrast, long-term moratoriums on hydraulic fracturing are in place in Quebec, Nova Scotia and New Brunswick. Onshore oil and gas extraction in these provinces has historically been limited or nonexistent. Forests cover about 85% of New Brunswick and 75% of Nova Scotia's land masses. Both have larger rural populations, less existing infrastructure for unconventional energy sources, and potentially significant geographic overlap with other industries (agriculture, fishing, forestry, and mining), important factors to consider in a discussion of public acceptance of energy development. Communities have not grown up accustomed to oil and gas operations in their backyard, nor have they relied on the industry for their livelihood. Concerns around the environmental and health impacts of hydraulic fracturing have also started to appear while the industry remained only in the exploration stage. At this time the provinces had virtually no reliance on hydraulic fracturing for jobs and tax revenues, less established regulatory systems for oil and gas development, and were facing significant public concern in relation to the risks of hydraulic fracturing. Establishing the review panels in each province therefore made ample political sense and as the impact of the ongoing moratoriums have been limited, they have in turn been met with limited public opposition.

Knowledge Mobilization

This paper will be useful to the academic community, as it informs academic researchers as to how their findings are being used by government, regulators and industry. In addition, the synthesis we have provided outlines gaps in knowledge from the consumers of the scientific literature, and future research areas for academics to inform policy choices.

Given the importance of this research agenda for shaping critical policy reforms now underway, communicating results outside the academic community will be crucial. In particular, assessing how policy, regulation and other (non-peer-reviewed) literature has been informed by the existing scientific knowledge and the gaps in that knowledge and the transfer of that knowledge will enable better policy-making and more efficient and effective regulation.

We propose several components⁵ to the knowledge mobilization plan. The first is a press release and presentation to the media in Ottawa. We propose Ottawa as that ensures national media coverage, ensuring the research findings reach a broad audience across Canada. The second component is a public presentation in Atlantic Canada, as this is the region that appears to be struggling the most with whether the costs and environmental impacts of hydraulic fracturing are greater or less than the benefits of

⁵ We note that the proposed activities will cost more than the amount allocated in the proposed budget. However, The School of Public Policy has a budget for various outreach activities, which will be used to offset the additional costs associated with the knowledge mobilization plan.

increased economic activity. We also propose a public presentation in Calgary, as the location of the majority of head offices for oil and gas producers in Canada. Members of the research team will also make ourselves available for briefings with various governments, particularly in Ottawa and Atlantic Canada.

As the research paper resulting from the grant is likely to be quite long and detailed, we will also develop a five- to ten-page extended executive summary outlining the key research findings. This will be more useful and accessible to senior policy-makers and executives, who may not have the time to read the full research report. Finally, Dr. Winter plans to write at least one op-ed based on the research findings, which will be used to inform the public.

Bibliography

- Abrahams, Leslie S., W. Michael Griffin, and H. Scott Matthews. "Assessment of Policies to Reduce Core Forest Fragmentation from Marcellus Shale Development in Pennsylvania." *Ecological Indicators* 52 (May 2015): 153-60.
- Adgate, John L., Bernard D. Goldstein, and Lisa M. Mckenzie. "Potential Public Health Hazards, Exposures and Health Effects from Unconventional Natural Gas Development." *Environmental Science & Technology* 48, no. 15 (February 24, 2014): 8307-320.
- 3. Ahmadi, Mahdi, and Kuruvilla John. "Statistical Evaluation of the Impact of Shale Gas Activities on Ozone Pollution in North Texas." *Science of The Total Environment* 536 (December 01, 2015): 457-67.
- 4. Annevelink, M.P.J.A., J.A.J. Meesters, and A.J. Hendriks. "Environmental Contamination Due to Shale Gas Development." *Science of The Total Environment* 550 (April 15, 2016): 431-38. Accessed February 10, 2016.
- Atkinson, Gail M., David W. Eaton, Hadi Ghofrani, Dan Walker, Burns Cheadle, Ryan Schultz, Robert Shcherbakov et al. "Hydraulic Fracturing and Seismicity in the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin." Seismological Research Letters (2016)
- 6. Atlantica Centre for Energy. *Natural gas supply and demand report: New Brunswick and Nova Scotia 2015-2025*. Spring 2015.
- Birdsell, Daniel T., Harihar Rajaram, David Dempsey, and Hari S. Viswanathan. "Hydraulic Fracturing Fluid Migration in the Subsurface: A Review and Expanded Modeling Results." *Water Resources Research* 51, no. 9 (September 2015): 7159-188.
- 8. Boothroyd, I.m., S. Almond, S.m. Qassim, F. Worrall, and R.j. Davies. "Fugitive Emissions of Methane from Abandoned, Decommissioned Oil and Gas Wells." *Science of The Total Environment*, January 26, 2016.
- 9. Bouman, Evert A., Andrea Ramirez, and Edgar G. Hertwich. "Multiregional Environmental Comparison of Fossil Fuel Power Generation—Assessment of the Contribution of Fugitive Emissions from Conventional and Unconventional Fossil Resources." *International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control* 33 (February 2015): 1-9.
- Brittingham, Margaret C., Kelly O. Maloney, Aïda M. Farag, David D. Harper, and Zachary H. Bowen. "Ecological Risks of Shale Oil and Gas Development to Wildlife, Aquatic Resources and Their Habitats." *Environmental Science & Technology* 48, no. 19 (September 04, 2014): 11034-1047.
- 11. Bureau d'audiences publiques sur l'environnement. *Issues relating to shale gas exploration and exploitation in the St. Lawrence Lowlands Guidelines and Conclusions.* November 2014. http://www.bape.gouv.qc.ca/sections/rapports/publications/bape307_Chap13_ENG.pdf
- 12. Burton, Taylour G., Hanadi S. Rifai, Zacariah L. Hildenbrand, Doug D. Carlton, Brian E. Fontenot, and Kevin A. Schug. "Elucidating Hydraulic Fracturing Impacts on Groundwater Quality Using a Regional Geospatial Statistical Modeling Approach." *Science of The Total Environment* 545-546 (March 1, 2016): 114-26.
- 13. Canadian Water Network, 2015 Water and hydraulic fracturing: Where knowledge can best support decisions in Canada (2015), <u>http://www.cwn-rce.ca/assets/resources/pdf/2015-Water-and-Hydraulic-Fracturing-Report/CWN-2015-Water-and-Hydraulic-Fracturing-Report.pdf</u>
- 14. Caulton, D. R., P. B. Shepson, R. L. Santoro, J. P. Sparks, R. W. Howarth, A. R. Ingraffea, M. O. L. Cambaliza, C. Sweeney, A. Karion, K. J. Davis, B. H. Stirm, S. A. Montzka, and B. R. Miller. "Toward a Better Understanding and Quantification of Methane Emissions from Shale Gas Development." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111, no. 17 (April 14, 2014): 6237-242
- 15. Centner, Terence J., and Nicholas S. Eberhart. "The Use of Best Management Practices to Respond to Externalities from Developing Shale Gas Resources." *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*, June 10, 2015, 1-23.
- 16. Chen, Huan, and Kimberly E. Carter. "Water Usage for Natural Gas Production through Hydraulic Fracturing in the United States from 2008 to 2014." *Journal of Environmental Management* 170 (April 1, 2016): 152-59.
- Considine, Timothy J., Robert W. Watson, and Nicholas B. Considine. "The Economic Opportunities of Shale Energy Development." Manhattan Institute, *Energy Policy & the Environment Report*, No. 9, May 2011. http://www.manhattan-institute.org/pdf/eper_09.pdf.

- 18. Council of Canadian Academies, Environmental Impacts of Shale Gas Extraction in Canada. Ottawa (ON): The Expert Panel on Harnessing Science and Technology to Understand the Environmental Impacts of Shale Gas Extraction, Council of Canadian Academies (2014), <u>http://www.scienceadvice.ca/uploads/eng/assessments%20and%20publications%20and%20news%20releases/s</u> <u>hale%20gas/shalegas_fullreporten.pdf</u>.
- 19. Crawford, Mark. "H2O: TAKING THE HYDRO OUT OF, HYDRAULIC FRACTURING!" *Mechanical Engineering* 137, no. 3 (March 2015): 30-35.
- 20. Deloitte LLP. *Shale Gas Supply Chain Opportunities in New Brunswick*. Future NB, 2013. http://nbenergyinstitute.ca/node/96
- 21. Dernbach, John C., and James R. May. "Can Shale Gas Help Accelerate the Transition to Sustainability?" *Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development* 57, no. 1 (December 20, 2014): 4-15.
- 22. Drollette, Brian D., Kathrin Hoelzer, Nathaniel R. Warner, Thomas H. Darrah, Osman Karatum, Megan P. O'Connor, Robert K. Nelson, Loretta A. Fernandez, Christopher M. Reddy, Avner Vengosh, Robert B. Jackson, Martin Elsner, and Desiree L. Plata. "Elevated Levels of Diesel Range Organic Compounds in Groundwater near Marcellus Gas Operations Are Derived from Surface Activities." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 112, no. 43 (2015): 13184-3189.
- 23. Elliott, Elise G., Adrienne S. Ettinger, Brian P. Leaderer, Michael B. Bracken, and Nicole C. Deziel. "A Systematic Evaluation of Chemicals in Hydraulic-fracturing Fluids and Wastewater for Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity." *Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology*, 2016, 1-10.
- 24. Elsner, Martin, and Kathrin Hoelzer. "Quantitative Survey and Structural Classification of Hydraulic Fracturing Chemicals Reported in Unconventional Gas Production." *Environmental Science & Technology*, February 22, 2016.
- 25. Esmaeilirad, Nasim, Clay Terry, Herron Kennedy, Adam Prior, and Kenneth Carlson. "Recycling Fracturing Flowback Water for Use in Hydraulic Fracturing: Influence of Organic Matter on Stability of Carboxyl-Methyl-Cellulose-Based Fracturing Fluids." *SPE Journal*, November 17, 2016
- 26. Farahbod, Amir Mansour, Honn Kao, Dan M. Walker, John F. Cassidy, and Andrew Calvert. "Investigation of Regional Seismicity before and after Hydraulic Fracturing in the Horn River Basin, Northeast British Columbia." *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences* 52, no. 2 (February 2015): 112-22. Accessed March 3, 2016
- 27. Ferguson, Grant. "Deep Injection of Waste Water in the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin." *Groundwater* 53, no. 2 (2014): 187-94.
- Ferrer, Imma, and E. Michael Thurman. "Chemical Constituents and Analytical Approaches for Hydraulic Fracturing Waters." *Trends in Environmental Analytical Chemistry* 5 (February 2015): 18-25. Accessed March 10, 2016.
- 29. FracFocus, "A Historical Perspective, Hydraulic Fracturing: How It Works," <u>https://fracfocus.org/hydraulic-fracturing-how-it-works/history-hydraulic-fracturing</u>
- Gagnon, Graham A., Wendy Krkosek, Lindsay Erin Anderson, Edward Mcbean, Madjid Mohseni, Mohammad Mhadi Bazri, and Ian Mauro. "Impacts Of Hydraulic Fracturing On Water Quality: A Review Of Literature, Regulatory Frameworks And An Analysis Of Information Gaps." *Environmental Reviews* 24 (November 12, 2015): 1-10.
- Gao, Jiyao, and Fengqi You. "Optimal Design and Operations of Supply Chain Networks for Water Management in Shale Gas Production: MILFP Model and Algorithms for the Water-energy Nexus." *AIChE Journal* 61, no. 4 (December 21, 2014): 1184-208.
- 32. Ghanbari, Ebrahim, and Hassan Dehghanpour. "The Fate of Fracturing Water: A Field and Simulation Study." *Fuel* 163 (January 1, 2016): 282-94.
- Goldstein, B. D., B. W. Brooks, S. D. Cohen, A. E. Gates, M. E. Honeycutt, J. B. Morris, J. Orme-Zavaleta, T. M. Penning, and J. Snawder. "The Role of Toxicological Science in Meeting the Challenges and Opportunities of Hydraulic Fracturing." *Toxicological Sciences* 139, no. 2 (March 20, 2014): 271-83.
- 34. Government of New Brunswick, "Government introduces moratorium on hydraulic fracturing in New Brunswick," December 18, 2014, <u>http://www2.gnb.ca/content/gnb/en/news/news_release.2014.12.1404.html</u>.

- 35. Government of Nova Scotia, "Amendments Introduced for Moratorium on High-volume Hydraulic Fracturing," September 30, 2014, http://novascotia.ca/news/release/?id=20140930002.
- 36. Government of Nova Scotia, "Government to Prohibit Hydraulic Fracturing," September 3, 2014, http://novascotia.ca/news/release/?id=20140903005.
- 37. Government of Ontario, "Statement by Ontario's Minister of Natural Resources and Forestry on High-Volume Hydraulic Fracturing," April 13, 2015, https://news.ontario.ca/mnr/en/2015/04/statement-by-ontarios-minister-of-natural-resources-forestry-on-high-volume-hydraulic-fracturing-in.html
- 38. Government of Yukon, "Yukon government accepts all 21 recommendations of the Select Committee Regarding the Risks and Benefits of Hydraulic Fracturing; announces position on shale gas development," News Release, April 9, 2015, <u>http://www.gov.yk.ca/news/15-120.html#.VyvVGVUrJD8</u>
- 39. Government of the Northwest Territories. Monitoring and Research Related to Hydraulic Fracturing in the NWT Fact Sheet. http://www.iti.gov.nt.ca/sites/default/files/final_backgrounder_-_monitoring_and_research.pdf
- 40. Green, Kenneth P. Managing the Risks of Hydraulic Fracturing. Fraser Institute, December 2014.
- 41. Green, Kenneth P. and Taylor Jackson. "Managing the Risks of Hydraulic Fracturing: An Update." *Fraser Research Bulletin*, October 2015.
- 42. Gregory, Kelvin, and Arvind Murali Mohan. "Current Perspective on Produced Water Management Challenges during Hydraulic Fracturing for Oil and Gas Recovery." *Environmental Chemistry* 12, no. 3 (May 22, 2015): 261-66.
- 43. Hajati, T., C. Langenbruch, and S. A. Shapiro. "A Statistical Model for Seismic Hazard Assessment of Hydraulic-fracturing-induced Seismicity." *Geophysical Research Letters* 42, no. 24 (2015).
- 44. Harkness, Jennifer S., Gary S. Dwyer, Nathaniel R. Warner, Kimberly M. Parker, William A. Mitch, and Avner Vengosh. "Iodide, Bromide, and Ammonium in Hydraulic Fracturing and Oil and Gas Wastewaters: Environmental Implications." *Environmental Science & Technology* 49, no. 3 (January 14, 2015): 1955-963.
- 45. Hausfather, Zeke. "Bounding the Climate Viability of Natural Gas as a Bridge Fuel to Displace Coal." *Energy Policy* 86 (November 2015): 286-94
- 46. Heath, G. A., P. O'donoughue, D. J. Arent, and M. Bazilian. "Harmonization of Initial Estimates of Shale Gas Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Emissions for Electric Power Generation." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111, no. 31 (May 17, 2014).
- 47. Hernandez, E. A., and V. Uddameri. "Simulation-optimization Model for Water Management in Hydraulic Fracturing Operations." *Hydrogeology Journal* 23, no. 6 (April 21, 2015): 1247-265.
- 48. Holding, Shannon, Diana M. Allen, Chelsea Notte, and Nancy Olewiler. "Enhancing water security in a rapidly developing shale gas region." *Journal of Hydrology: Regional Studies* (2015)
- 49. Howarth, Robert W., Renee Santoro and Anthony Ingraffea, "Methane and the greenhouse-gas footprint of natural gas from shale formations," *Climatic Change* 106 (April 2011), 679-690.
- 50. Howarth, Robert W. "A Bridge to Nowhere: Methane Emissions and the Greenhouse Gas Footprint of Natural Gas." *Energy Science & Engineering Energy Sci Eng* 2, no. 2 (May 15, 2014): 47-60.
- 51. Humez, P., B. Mayer, J. Ing, M. Nightingale, V. Becker, A. Kingston, O. Akbilgic, and S. Taylor. "Occurrence and Origin of Methane in Groundwater in Alberta (Canada): Gas Geochemical and Isotopic Approaches." *Science of The Total Environment* 541 (January 15, 2016): 1253-268. Accessed January 25, 2016
- 52. Jackson, Robert B., Ella R. Lowry, Amy Pickle, Mary Kang, Dominic Digiulio, and Kaiguang Zhao. "The Depths of Hydraulic Fracturing and Accompanying Water Use Across the United States." *Environmental Science & Technology* 49, no. 15 (July 2015): 8969-976
- 53. Jemielita, Thomas, George L. Gerton, Matthew Neidell, Steven Chillrud, Beizhan Yan, Martin Stute, Marilyn Howarth, Pouné Saberi, Nicholas Fausti, Trevor M. Penning, Jason Roy, Kathleen J. Propert, and Reynold A. Panettieri. "Unconventional Gas and Oil Drilling Is Associated with Increased Hospital Utilization Rates." *PLoS ONE* 10, no. 7 (July 15, 2015).
- 54. Johnson, Jason D., and Joseph R. Graney. "Fingerprinting Marcellus Shale Waste Products from Pb Isotope and Trace Metal Perspectives." *Applied Geochemistry* 60 (September 2015): 104-15.

- 55. Kahrilas, Genevieve A., Jens Blotevogel, Philip S. Stewart, and Thomas Borch. "Biocides in Hydraulic Fracturing Fluids: A Critical Review of Their Usage, Mobility, Degradation, and Toxicity." *Environmental Science & Technology Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49, no. 1 (November 26, 2014): 16-32.
- 56. King, George Everette. "60 Years of Multi-Fractured Vertical, Deviated and Horizontal Wells: What Have We Learned?." In *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition*. Society of Petroleum Engineers, 2014.
- 57. Klaiber, H. Allen, Sathya Gopalakrishnan, and Syed Hasan. "Missing the Forest for the Trees: Balancing Shale Exploration and Conservation Goals through Policy." *Conservation Letters* (2016).
- 58. Kohl, Courtney A. Kolesar, Rosemary C. Capo, Brian W. Stewart, Andrew J. Wall, Karl T. Schroeder, Richard W. Hammack, and George D. Guthrie. "Strontium Isotopes Test Long-Term Zonal Isolation of Injected and Marcellus Formation Water after Hydraulic Fracturing." *Environmental Science & Technology* 48, no. 16 (2014): 9867-873
- 59. Kondash, Andrew, and Avner Vengosh. "Water Footprint of Hydraulic Fracturing." *Environmental Science & Technology Letters* 2, no. 10 (September 15, 2015): 276-80.
- 60. Kuwayama, Yusuke, Sheila Olmstead, and Alan Krupnick. "Water Quality and Quantity Impacts of Hydraulic Fracturing." *Current Sustainable/Renewable Energy Reports* 2, no. 1 (January 20, 2015): 17-24.
- 61. Lamontagne, Maurice, Denis Lavoie, Shutian Ma, Kenneth B. S. Burke, and Ian Bastow. "Monitoring the Earthquake Activity in an Area with Shale Gas Potential in Southeastern New Brunswick, Canada." *Seismological Research Letters* 86, no. 4 (2015): 1068-077.
- 62. Lapp, S., T. Redding, K. Ronneseth, and D. Wilford. *Research and information needs assessment to support sustainable watershed management in northeast British Columbia. Prov. BC, Victoria.* BC Tech. Rep. 090. www.for.gov.bc.ca/hfd/pubs/Docs/Tr/Tr090.html, 2015
- 63. Lee, Jin-Yong, Matthew Weingarten, and Shemin Ge. "Induced Seismicity: The Potential Hazard from Shale Gas Development and CO2 Geologic Storage." *Geosciences Journal* 20, no. 1 (February 2016): 137-48.
- 64. Léger, Mark, John McLaughlin and Cheryl M.G. Robertson, *Volume II: Potential Economic, Health and Environmental Impacts of Shale Gas Development*, New Brunswick Commission on Hydraulic Fracturing (February 2016), <u>https://nbchf-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/volume-ii-potential-economic-health-and-environmental-impacts-of-shale-gas-development.pdf</u>
- 65. Leslie, Keith. "Government rejects ban on hydraulic fracking in Ontario." Global News (match 2015). http://globalnews.ca/news/1903199/government-rejects-ban-on-hydraulic-fracking-in-ontario/
- 66. Lester, Yaal, Imma Ferrer, E. Michael Thurman, Kurban A. Sitterley, Julie A. Korak, George Aiken, and Karl G. Linden. "Characterization of Hydraulic Fracturing Flowback Water in Colorado: Implications for Water Treatment." *Science of The Total Environment* 512-513 (April 15, 2015): 637-44.
- 67. Macey, Gregg P., Ruth Breech, Mark Chernaik, Caroline Cox, Denny Larson, Deb Thomas, and David O. Carpenter. "Air Concentrations of Volatile Compounds Near Oil and Gas Production: A Community-Based Exploratory Study." *Environmental Health* 13, no. 82 (2014).
- 68. Mayer, B., P. Humez, V. Becker, M. Nightingale, J. Ing, A. Kingston, C. Clarkson, A. Cahill, E. Parker, J. Cherry, R. Millot, W. Kloppmann, K. Osadetz, and D. Lawton. "Prospects and Limitations of Chemical and Isotopic Groundwater Monitoring to Assess the Potential Environmental Impacts of Unconventional Oil and Gas Development." *Procedia Earth and Planetary Science* 13 (2015): 320-23.
- Mcjeon, Haewon, Jae Edmonds, Nico Bauer, Leon Clarke, Brian Fisher, Brian P. Flannery, Jérôme Hilaire, Volker Krey, Giacomo Marangoni, Raymond Mi, Keywan Riahi, Holger Rogner, and Massimo Tavoni.
 "Limited Impact on Decadal-scale Climate Change from Increased Use of Natural Gas." *Nature* 514, no. 7523 (2014): 482-85.
- 70. McIntosh, Jennifer C., Stephen E. Grasby, Stewart M. Hamilton, and Stephen G. Osborn. "Origin, distribution and hydrogeochemical controls on methane occurrences in shallow aquifers, southwestern Ontario, Canada." *Applied Geochemistry* 50 (2014): 37-52.
- Mckenzie, Lisa M., Ruixin Guo, Roxana Zulauf Witter, David A. Savitz, Lee S. Newman, and John L. Adgate. "Outcomes and Maternal Residential Proximity to Natural Gas Development in Rural Colorado." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 122, no. 4 (April 2014): 412-17.

- 72. Mersich, Anthony. "Potential Economics of Developing Quebec's Shale Gas." *Canadian Energy Research Institute*, 2013. No. 132.
- 73. Middleton, Richard S., J. William Carey, Robert P. Currier, Jeffrey D. Hyman, Qinjun Kang, Satish Karra, Joaquín Jiménez-Martínez, Mark L. Porter, and Hari S. Viswanathan. "Shale Gas and Non-aqueous Fracturing Fluids: Opportunities and Challenges for Supercritical CO2." *Applied Energy* 147 (June 1, 2015): 500-09.
- 74. Milt, Austin W., Tamara Gagnolet, and Paul R. Armsworth. "Synergies and Tradeoffs Among Environmental Impacts Under Conservation Planning of Shale Gas Surface Infrastructure." *Environmental Management* 57, no. 1 (January 2016): 21-30.
- 75. Moore, M-L., Shaw, K., Castleden, H., with Breiddal, R., Kot, M., and M. Murray. 2015. *Regional Snapshot. Building Capacity for Building Trust: Key Challenges for Water Governance in Relation to Hydraulic Fracturing*. Prepared for: Canadian Water Network, Waterloo, ON.
- Moore, Christopher W., Barbara Zielinska, Gabrielle Pétron, and Robert B. Jackson. "Air Impacts of Increased Natural Gas Acquisition, Processing, and Use: A Critical Review." *Environmental Science & Technology Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, no. 15 (March 03, 2014): 8349-359.
- Moran, Matthew D., A. Brandon Cox, Rachel L. Wells, Chloe C. Benichou, and Maureen R. McClung.
 "Habitat Loss and Modification Due to Gas Development in the Fayetteville Shale." *Environmental Management* 55, no. 6 (June 2015): 1276-284.
- 78. Morgan, Geoffrey, "Infographic: A brief history of fracking innovation," *Alberta Oil*, February 19, 2014, <u>http://www.albertaoilmagazine.com/2014/02/history-fracking-innovation/</u>
- 79. Moritz, Anja, Jean-Francois Hélie, Daniele L. Pinti, Marie Larocque, Diogo Barnetche, Sophie Retailleau, René Lefebvre, and Yves Gélinas. "Methane Baseline Concentrations and Sources in Shallow Aquifers from the Shale Gas-Prone Region of the St. Lawrence Lowlands (Quebec, Canada)." *Environmental Science & Technology* 49, no. 7 (2015): 4765-771
- 80. Mrdjen, Igor, and Jiyoung Lee. "High Volume Hydraulic Fracturing Operations: Potential Impacts on Surface Water and Human Health." *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 2015, 1-23.
- 81. National Energy Board, "Market Snapshot: Canadian Tight Oil Production Update," October 22, 2014, https://www.neb-one.gc.ca/nrg/ntgrtd/mrkt/snpsht/2014/10-01tghtl-eng.html
- 82. National Energy Board, *Canada's Energy Future 2016: Energy Supply and Demand Projections to 2040* (January 2016), https://www.neb-one.gc.ca/nrg/ntgrtd/ftr/2016/index-eng.html
- 83. Natural Resources Canada, "Shale and tight resources in Canada," http://www.nrcan.gc.ca/energy/sources/shale-tight-resources/17669
- 84. Nelson, Andrew W., Eric S. Eitrheim, Andrew W. Knight, Dustin May, Marinea A. Mehrhoff, Robert Shannon, Robert Litman, William C. Burnett, Tori Z. Forbes, and Michael K. Schultz. "Understanding the Radioactive Ingrowth and Decay of Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials in the Environment: An Analysis of Produced Fluids from the Marcellus Shale." *Environmental Health Perspectives*, July 02, 2015, 689.
- 85. Nicot, Jean-Philippe, Bridget R. Scanlon, Robert C. Reedy, and Ruth A. Costley. "Source and Fate of Hydraulic Fracturing Water in the Barnett Shale: A Historical Perspective." *Environmental Science & Technology Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, no. 4 (January 27, 2014): 2464-471
- Paulik, L. Blair, Carey E. Donald, Brian W. Smith, Lane G. Tidwell, Kevin A. Hobbie, Laurel Kincl, Erin N. Haynes, and Kim A. Anderson. "Impact of Natural Gas Extraction on PAH Levels in Ambient Air." *Environmental Science & Technology Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49, no. 8 (March 26, 2015): 5203-210.
- 87. Penning, Trevor M., Patrick N. Breysse, Kathleen Gray, Marilyn Howarth, and Beizhan Yan. "Environmental Health Research Recommendations from the Inter-Environmental Health Sciences Core Center Working Group on Unconventional Natural Gas Drilling Operations." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 12, no. 11 (November 2014): 1155-159.
- 88. Pickford, Andrew. "Gas Opportunities for Atlantic Canada." Atlantic Institute for Market Studies. February 2016.

- Racicot, Alexandre, Véronique Babin-Roussel, Jean-François Dauphinais, Jean-Sébastien Joly, Pascal Noël, and Claude Lavoie. "A Framework to Predict the Impacts of Shale Gas Infrastructures on the Forest Fragmentation of an Agroforest Region." *Environmental Management* 53, no. 5 (February 20, 2014): 1023-033.
- 90. Richardson, Nathan, Madeleine Gottlieb, Alan Krupnick, and Hannah Wiseman. 2013. *The State of State Shale Gas Regulation*. Resources for the Future.
- 91. Rosenman, Kenneth D. "Hydraulic Fracturing and the Risk of Silicosis." *Clinical Pulmonary Medicine* 21, no. 4 (July 2014): 167-72.
- 92. Rozhon, Jon, and Kralovich, Paul. "An Assessment of the Economic and Competitive Attributes of Oil and Natural Gas Development in Québec." *Canadian Energy Research Institute*. November, 2015. No. 154.
- Rubinstein, Justin L., and Alireza Babaie Mahani. "Myths and Facts on Wastewater Injection, Hydraulic Fracturing, Enhanced Oil Recovery, and Induced Seismicity." *Seismological Research Letters* 86, no. 4 (July/August 2015): 1060-067.
- 94. Rutqvist, Jonny, Antonio P. Rinaldi, Frédéric Cappa, and George J. Moridis. "Modeling of Fault Activation and Seismicity by Injection Directly into a Fault Zone Associated with Hydraulic Fracturing of Shale-gas Reservoirs." *Journal of Petroleum Science and Engineering* 127 (March 2015): 377-86. Accessed January 26, 2016.
- 95. Ryan, M. C., D.S. Alessi, A. Babaie Mahani, A. Cahill, J. Cherry, D. Eaton, R. Evans, N. Farah, A. Fernandes, O. Forde, P. Humez, S. Kletke, B. Ladd, J.-M. Lemieux, B. Mayer, K.U. Mayer, J. Molson, L. Muehlenbachs, A. Nowamooz and B. Parker. (2015) *Subsurface impacts of hydraulic fracturing: Contamination, seismic sensitivity, and groundwater use and demand management*. Waterloo, ON: Canadian Water Network.
- 96. Sanchez, Nicolas, and David C. Mays. "Effect of Methane Leakage on the Greenhouse Gas Footprint of Electricity Generation." *Climatic Change* 133 (July 23, 2015): 169-78.
- 97. Schneising, Oliver, John P. Burrows, Russell R. Dickerson, Michael Buchwitz, Maximilian Reuter, and Heinrich Bovensmann. "Remote Sensing of Fugitive Methane Emissions from Oil and Gas Production in North American Tight Geologic Formations." *Earth's Future* 2, no. 10 (September 2014): 548-58.
- Schultz, Ryan, Hilary Corlett, Kristine Haug, Ken Kocon, Kelsey Maccormack, Virginia Stern, and Todd Shipman. "Linking Fossil Reefs with Earthquakes: Geologic Insight to Where Induced Seismicity Occurs in Alberta." *Geophysical Research Letters*, March 26, 2016.
- 99. Schwartz, Michael O. "Modelling the Hypothetical Methane-leakage in a Shale-gas Project and the Impact on Groundwater Quality." *Environmental Earth Sciences* 73, no. 8 (2014): 4619-632.
- 100. Shahriar, Anjuman, Rehan Sadiq, and Solomon Tesfamariam. "Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Footprint of Shale Gas: A Probabilistic Approach." *Stochastic Environmental Research and Risk Assessment* 28, no. 8 (2014): 2185-204.
- 101. Sharma, Shikha, Michon L. Mulder, Andrea Sack, Karl Schroeder, and Richard Hammack. "Isotope Approach to Assess Hydrologic Connections During Marcellus Shale Drilling." *Groundwater* 52, no. 3 (May/June 2014): 424-33.
- 102. Shonkoff, Seth B., Jake Hays, and Madelon L. Finkel. "Environmental Public Health Dimensions of Shale and Tight Gas Development." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 122 (August 1, 2014): 787-95.
- 103. Souther, Sara, Morgan W. Tingley, Viorel D. Popescu, David TS Hayman, Maureen E. Ryan, Tabitha A. Graves, Brett Hartl, and Kimberly Terrell. "Biotic Impacts of Energy Development from Shale: Research Priorities and Knowledge Gaps." *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 12, no. 6 (August 1, 2014): 330-38.
- 104. Stacy, Shaina L., Luann L. Brink, Jacob C. Larkin, Yoel Sadovsky, Bernard D. Goldstein, Bruce R. Pitt, and Evelyn O. Talbott. "Perinatal Outcomes and Unconventional Natural Gas Operations in Southwest Pennsylvania." *PLOS ONE* 10, no. 6 (June 03, 2015).
- 105. Staddon, Philip L., and Michael H. Depledge. "Fracking Cannot Be Reconciled with Climate Change Mitigation Policies." *Environmental Science & Technology* 49, no. 14 (2015): 8269-270.

- 106. Stringfellow, William T., Jeremy K. Domen, Mary Kay Camarillo, Whitney L. Sandelin, and Sharon Borglin. "Physical, Chemical, and Biological Characteristics of Compounds Used in Hydraulic Fracturing." *Journal of Hazardous Materials* 275 (June 30, 2014): 37-54.
- 107. Teasdale, Christopher J., Jean A. Hall, John P. Martin, and David A. C. Manning. "Ground Gas Monitoring: Implications for Hydraulic Fracturing and CO2 Storage." *Environmental Science & Technology* 48, no. 23 (November 02, 2014): 13610-3616.
- 108. Torres, Luisa, Om Prakash Yadav, and Eakalak Khan. "A Review on Risk Assessment Techniques for Hydraulic Fracturing Water and Produced Water Management Implemented in Onshore Unconventional Oil and Gas Production." *Science of The Total Environment* 539 (2016): 478-93.
- 109. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Shale Gas Production, Annual: billion cubic feet," https://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_prod_shalegas_s1_a.htm
- 110. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Shale in the United States," *Energy in Brief*, April 18, 2016, <u>https://www.eia.gov/energy in brief/article/shale in the united states.cfm</u>
- 111. U.S. Energy Information Administration, *Review of Emerging Resources: U.S. Shale Gas and Shale Oil Plays* (July 2011), <u>https://www.eia.gov/analysis/studies/usshalegas/pdf/usshaleplays.pdf</u>
- 112. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "The Hydraulic Fracturing Water Cycle," EPA's Study of Hydraulic Fracturing and its Potential Impact on Drinking Water Resources, https://www.epa.gov/hfstudy/hydraulic-fracturing-water-cycle
- 113. Vengosh, Avner, Robert B. Jackson, Nathaniel Warner, Thomas H. Darrah, and Andrew Kondash. "A Critical Review of the Risks to Water Resources from Unconventional Shale Gas Development and Hydraulic Fracturing in the United States." *Environmental Science & Technology* 48, no. 15 (2014): 8334-348.
- 114. Vengosh, Avner, Nathaniel R. Warner, Andrew Kondash, Jennifer S. Harkness, Nancy Lauer, Romain Millot, Wolfram Kloppman, and Thomas H. Darrah. "Isotopic Fingerprints for Delineating the Environmental Effects of Hydraulic Fracturing Fluids." *Procedia Earth and Planetary Science* 13 (2015): 244-47.
- 115. Walters, Randi Jean, Mark D. Zoback, Jack W. Baker, and Gregory C. Beroza. "Characterizing and Responding to Seismic Risk Associated with Earthquakes Potentially Triggered by Fluid Disposal and Hydraulic Fracturing." *Seismological Research Letters* 86, no. 4 (July/August 2015): 1110-118.
- 116. Warner, N. R., T. H. Darrah, R. B. Jackson, R. Millot, W. Kloppmann, and A. Vengosh. "New Tracers Identify Hydraulic Fracturing Fluids and Accidental Releases from Oil and Gas Operations." *Environmental Science & Technology Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, no. 21 (October 04, 2014): 12552-2560.
- 117. Webb, Ellen, Sheila Bushkin-Bedient, Amanda Cheng, Christopher D. Kassotis, Victoria Balise, and Susan C. Nagel. "Developmental and Reproductive Effects of Chemicals Associated with Unconventional Oil and Natural Gas Operations." *Reviews on Environmental Health* 29, no. 4 (November 05, 2014).
- 118. Wheeler, David, Frank Atherton, Michael Bradfield, Kevin Christmas, Shawn Dalton, Maurice Dusseault, Graham Gagnon, Brad Hayes, Constance MacIntosh, Ian Mauro and Ray Ritcey, *Report of the Nova Scotia Independent Review Panel on Hydraulic Fracturing*. Cape Breton University and Verschuren Centre for Sustainability in Energy and Environment (August 28, 2014), <u>http://www.scienceadvice.ca/uploads/eng/assessments%20and%20publications%20and%20news%20releases/s</u> hale%20gas/shalegas fullreporten.pdf
- 119. Zhang, Xiaochun, Nathan P. Myhrvold, and Ken Caldeira. "Key Factors for Assessing Climate Benefits of Natural Gas versus Coal Electricity Generation." *Environmental Research Letters* 9, no. 11 (November 26, 2014).
- 120. Zielinska, Barbara, Dave Campbell, and Vera Samburova. "Impact of Emissions from Natural Gas Production Facilities on Ambient Air Quality in the Barnett Shale Area: A Pilot Study." *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association* 64, no. 12 (August 03, 2014): 1369-383.